Deloitte.



Mid-term Evaluation of the National Centre for Farmer Health – Literature Review

Western District Health Service

July 2022

Deloitte Access Economics

Contents

1	Introduction and context		3
	21	Purpose of the review	3
	1.1.1	Key evaluation questions	3
2	Methodology		4
3	Findings		
	3.1 3.2	Health, safety and wellbeing of farming communities Need for targeted farmer health activity	5 7
	3.2.1	Agricultural Health Workforce	8
	3.3 3.4	Web-based information and services Health conditions	11 12
	3.4.1 3.4.2 3.4.3 3.4.4 3.4.5 3.4.6 3.4.7 3.4.8	Cancer Hearing Cardiovascular disease Alcohol and other drugs (AOD) Farming across the lifespan Mental health Death by suicide Comorbidity	12 13 15 16 17 18 21 23
	3.5	Safety	24
	3.5.1 3.5.2 3.5.3	Tractor Quad bikes Pesticides	24 24 26
	3.6	Community participation	27
Refe	30		

Deloitte Access Economics is Australia's pre-eminent economics advisory practice and a member of Deloitte's global economics group. For more information, please visit our website: www.deloitte.com/au/deloitte-access-economics

Deloitte refers to one or more of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited ("DTTL"), its global network of member firms, and their related entities. DTTL (also referred to as "Deloitte Global") and each of its member firms and their affiliated entities are legally separate and independent entities. DTTL does not provide services to clients. Please see www.deloitte.com/about to learn more.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.

Member of Deloitte Asia Pacific Limited and the Deloitte Network.

©2022 Deloitte Access Economics. Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu

1 Introduction and context

2.1 **Purpose of the review**

The purpose of this literature review is to analyse peer reviewed and grey literature about farmer health, safety and wellbeing. It forms part of the final deliverable for the mid-term evaluation of the National Centre for Farmer Health (NCFH, or the Centre). The findings have been guided by the overarching aim of the evaluation: to assess the effectiveness and efficiency of the Centre's programs to date, and to identify any opportunities for improvement and alignment. The evaluation builds on findings from a previous evaluation of the NCFH conducted by Siggins Miller in 2017⁷ which identified that rural and remote residents and farmers experience higher rates of work-place injury and fatality, age-adjusted mortality, preventable injury and illness, disability and chronic disease than their metropolitan counterparts.¹

1.1.1 Key evaluation questions

The broader evaluation seeks to answer key evaluation questions which relate to three evaluation areas: 1) justification/need, 2) effectiveness, and 3) efficiency. The data strategy for the evaluation is presented in **Appendix 1** of the main report. Of note, both this literature review and the document review (see **Attachment B** – List of Documents Provided by the Centre) will help to answer the following evaluation questions:

- To what extent is the NCFH addressing a demonstratable need and is responsive to the needs of rural/farming Victorians?
- Is there adequate evidence of continued need for the NCFH and therefore for government in continuing to fund this program?
- What has worked well and what can be recommended to help the NCFH become more effective and efficient?
- What is the effect of the NCFH's service on its clients/stakeholders?
- Have the programs been delivered within their scope, budget, expected timeframe, and in line with appropriate governance and risk management practices?

2 Methodology

To identify appropriate and relevant literature, our research strategy included the use of bibliographic databases that index both academic literature and networked library catalogues for print monographs and related material published since 2017. We considered Australian material of direct relevance, as well as relevant international material in comparable countries. At least the following bibliographic databases in health and the social sciences were searched inclusive of key content related to farmer health and agricultural health research, intervention and program evaluation:

- MEDLINE
- APAIS HEALTH (Australian Public Affairs Information Service)
- HEALTH MODULE international health planning and administration.
- AMI (Australasian Medical Index)
- CINAHL international nursing literature
- PUBLIC HEALTH ELECTRONIC LIBRARY
- AUSTRALIAN FAMILY & SOCIETY ABSTRACTS, Australian Institute of Family Studies
- COCHRANE DATABASE
- PSYCHLIT
- SOCIAL SCIENCES CITATION INDEX

In addition to searching for peer-reviewed literature, we conducted a search of grey literature on the NCFH and relevant comparison farmer and agricultural health programs and interventions within relevant websites, reports, policy and strategy documents and research papers that are published by international, national and state government departments, academic research organisations and universities, non-government organisations, health and allied health providers and relevant interest groups. This was done using web tools such as Google Scholar and Scopus. Google Scholar provides a single access point to articles, theses, books, abstracts and court opinions, from academic publishers, professional societies, online repositories, universities and other web sites. Scopus offers sophisticated tools to track citations both retrospectively and prospectively which can be used to identify reports and documents of interest.

3 Findings

3.1 Health, safety and wellbeing of farming communities

Disparities in health between farming communities and metropolitan populations arise from a combination of occupational, environmental, social and geographic factors intersecting with the accessibility, competency and familiarity of health services. Farming communities (i.e., farmers, their families and communities who reside on premises and share in the work) are frequently exposed to high risks to their health from workplace hazards (e.g., prolonged sun exposure, dust and noise pollution, agrichemicals, and quad bike injuries) and periodic intensive labour. Compounded by these health risks are a higher prevalence of comorbid mental health symptoms and conditions in rural populations compared to their metropolitan counterparts. Because of this, Australian farmers possess poorer mental and physical health outcomes compared to the general population.² Contributing factors to poorer outcomes include environmental and occupational stressors tied to farming livelihood including responding to changing climate conditions, intense and periodic physical activity, adapting and changing farming practices, all of which can induce prolonged psychological distress in farmers.²

High levels of psychological distress have been demonstrated to also be linked to alcohol consumption at high-risk levels more often than the Australian population average, which poses further health risks.³ Farmer suicide rates, in particular within male farmers, occur consistently at higher rates compared to other occupational groups both internationally and in Australia. Error! Bookmark not defined. Australian qualitative research by Kunde and colleagues proposed that Queensland farmer suicides occurred as a result of two distinct pathways: (a) acute situational life stressors (e.g., divorce, separation or pending retirement) or (b) as part of a protracted process related to the experience of a chronic diagnosed mental health issue.⁴ Common contributing contextual factors associated with Queensland farmer suicide include long working hours, interpersonal conflicts, physical and mental illness, pain, high levels of alcohol intake, access to firearms and climate adversity such as drought.⁴ Interviews by Kunde and colleagues with bereaved relatives have also identified a complex interplay of economic and climatic challenges within the farming industry, access and familiarity with means to end life (e.g., firearms) and a cultural social pragmatic Australian farming masculine identity of "putting on a mask" through strong work ethic, self-reliance, and stoicism.⁵ Both community and selfperceived mental health and health stigma, social isolation and withdrawal have been identified as both detrimental to farmer health outcomes, reduced help-seeking, and increase in maladaptive coping strategies such as alcohol misuse.⁶

The above pattern of complex health issues and cumulative impact of social, geographical and psychological factors (relating to work, living and social arrangements that affect the health and wellbeing of farming communities) indicate a need to understand the heterogeneity of health needs and behaviours among farming communities to improve health outcomes. Agricultural health condition research (inclusive of cancer, hearing difficulties, cardiovascular related illness and disease, prevention and early detection and identification) describes effective methods to decrease the burden of disease and associated costs to farming communities. Unfortunately, it is recounted both within Australia and internationally that farmers and rural populations have lower rates of, and less timely access to, health services due to reduced affordability, proximity, coordination and quality of medical and allied health services compared to metropolitan and non-farming populations. In the previous review conducted by Siggins Miller⁷, access to health providers including nurses, doctors and allied health professionals was found to diminish with increasing geographic remoteness.⁷ This has been further compounded by an existing workforce shortage, with high workloads leading to higher rates of burnout among staff, increased wait times for patients and reduction of timely early intervention for farmers and rural populations.² Additionally, the health behaviours (i.e., help-seeking)

of farmers affect how and when farmers access information and support, which can reduce ability for early intervention. However, earlier documented rural health workforce strategies approached rural medical practice in general terms and not in consideration of agricultural medicine or farmers health needs, specifically.

Many initiatives designed to address these challenges have yet to be thoroughly evaluated to determine their success in addressing shortages and antecedent factors contributing to the provision of lower quality health services and shortages in the rural and remote medical workforce. In addition, these initiatives have been increasingly recognised as adopting a "one size fits all" approach which is ineffective when attempting to align health care needs and efforts with that of diverse rural populations and communities.⁸ In the previous review by Siggins Miller⁷, it was found that targeted health activities must include place-based understanding and leveraging of health behaviours including what contributes to higher levels of community participation in the rural contexts and farming populations, increasing community engagement in planning, oversight and delivery of care, and farming community occupational and lifestyle needs and goals.⁷ Efforts to address the limited access to health service and poorer health outcomes must address the distinctive personal values and culture of farming populations, which both health and rural practitioners in agricultural medicine must be aware of to reduce the gap between rural and urban population health outcomes.⁹

Foundational work by Brumby and colleagues in 2015, clearly outlined that health programs, interventions, workforce training and reform in agricultural communities must be interdisciplinary and designed to enable health care providers with both clinical and cultural competencies for working with Australian farmers.¹⁰ Efforts to establish regional centres, health networks, educational and training pipeline efforts to increase rural health workforce presence and competency have been undertaken in conjunction with the NCFH, relevant government departments, universities, and farmers. For instance, from 2003-2017, the NCFH undertook 150 Sustainable Farm Families[™] (SFF[™]) programs – 127 in rural and regional Victoria, 10 in Queensland, 3 in New South Wales, 3 in South Australia, 2 in the Northern Territory, 1 in Tasmania, and 4 in Western Australia, with an overall reach of 2,677 attendees. These programs worked with local industry facilitators and health professionals to drive farmer engagement and ensure sustained impact on health, wellbeing and safety. Commendably, the SFF[™] program to other farming community members, praised program content, and valued opportunities to meet and discuss with other farmers on health, safety and wellbeing.¹¹

Research by the Centre has been instrumental in providing industry partners, government and community health insights into the current health status, relevant health issues and engagement with farmers. Key evaluation outcomes include improvement of health of farmers at risk of disease, positive retention of knowledge gained through mutual co-education and project engagement, and overall improvement of farmer participant health through measurable indicators. The efforts of the Centre's programs and their evaluations speaks to the high interest of farmers to improve their health, wellbeing and safety and support this in fellow farming community members. In addition, the NCFH has a strong reputation of high-quality, theoretically sound, effective research and co-design (with health providers, farmers, other researchers and industry partners), supporting effective delivery that is personally engaging, evidence-driven and aligned to the farming community's health, wellbeing and safety needs.

Further efforts are required to understand the specific health statistics for farming communities. In particular, exploring the interaction between a farmer's specific industry, location and available resources (e.g., presence of health services) in the context of broader social, geographic, cultural and occupational factors would be a useful contribution to the sector. Efforts by the SFF[™] Future Directions program aimed to fill this gap by introducing more nuanced and farming context specific research to support Australia's agricultural industries and to give a voice to farmers.¹² However, further work is required to understand the underlying contributing factors between urban and rural health, particularly regarding the understanding of local contextual factors. The previous review⁷

indicated there is a shift from a "one size fits all" approach, with emerging research now focused on the individual health needs of farmers. However, further research is required to understand the underlying factors that contribute to health, wellbeing and safety behaviours by famers.

3.2 Need for targeted farmer health activity

It is well established that Australian rural residents experience poorer health than their urban counterparts.¹³ Australian rural residents possess higher rates of injury, poor mental health, lifestyle disease burdens, and increased smoking and alcohol consumption.¹³ Australian research by Smith and colleagues has documented that this health disparity arises from poorer service availability, socioeconomic disadvantage, higher levels of personal risk, more hazardous environmental factors and occupational and transportation limitations.¹⁴ The agricultural industry faces higher economic and physical exposure to natural disaster, higher occupational health and safety risks, operate within isolated farms, possess limited occupational health and safety information, and are located at a significant distance from health services and early intervention opportunities.^{15 16 17} Safework Australia 2020 figures across workplace occupations placed farm and farm managers as possessing the highest workplace fatality rates, with an incidence rate of 15.8 deaths per 100,000 workers in a 5 year period (2016-2020).¹⁸ This fatality rate has shown little improvement with a recorded 17% increase in farming fatalities within in the 5 year average.¹⁸ AgHealth Australia have documented that since 2001, 1548 fatalities on farms were due to non-intentional injuries, with 58 on-farm fatalities occurring for the year of 2020.¹⁹ It should be noted that many statistics only capture those employed in farming and do not take into account family members and children who may also undertake farming work. As 95% of farmers are self-employed, it is likely that these statistics understate the additional occupational incidents, hazards and risks for family members, children and friends who also undertake farm work.¹⁹ Additionally research describes a complex intersection between farm and home life and reporting injuries/fatalities on the farm as occupational incidents. A 2018 study by Beattie and colleagues on farmer attitudes and behaviour following serious injuries determined that farmers are less likely to contact support agencies as they are unaware of such agencies being available, typically uninsured, and tend to rely on family or unskilled friends for farm work for support following an injury.¹⁹ Due to the social connectivity involved with farming work, farmer occupational safety, health and wellbeing is extrinsically tied to community health and the health of the farming business. Farmers and their community collectively experience excessive work-related mortality, work-related injury, high rates of physical and mental disease, limited access to health services and lower health literacy.²⁰

These findings illustrate the challenge and strong need for targeted holistic farmer health, wellbeing and safety research and intervention for farmers, farming families and communities. Despite continued higher rates of occupational injuries, earlier age-adjusted morbidity, and challenging and changing work environments, few programs focus on the health, wellbeing and safety of farmers.²¹ Farmer reluctance to engage with health services and get support has been regularly documented in research as a result of a culture of self-reliance and avoidance of help-seeking. Additionally, due to the labour-intensive nature of farm work, farmers are time-poor and consider seeking health helpseeking as time-consuming and an interference to their farm work which is their primary priority. This research also found farmers can experience a great deal of financial volatility which acts as a direct stressor at the same time as reducing their ability to seek help.²² Despite this, Australian farmers are interested in their health, health services and information when these services are relevant, engaging, and culturally competent.^{21 23} Studies by Brew and colleagues who worked alongside farmers identified that the greatest barrier – over and above distance and remoteness of services, which is cited by farmers as a barrier to accessing health care – was a preference for self-managing health. This was due to a pervasive culture of stoicism, lack of confidence in health professionals and the need for health professionals to understand farmer's needs.²⁴ Similarly, research by Varyo and colleagues in 2021 confirmed that both farmers' mental health help-seeking behaviours and positive outcome expectancies were interrelated. This research found that farmers' beliefs about a GP's competency were dependent on the treating GP's local cultural literacy, their experience serving the local farming workforce and community as well as their accessibility, availability and capacity to provide continuity of care. This process of building rapport between health services providers and the farming community was reported the result of farming community members word of mouth and individual past interactions with health services.²⁵ Further research by Adams, Beach, and colleagues emphasises that targeted health activity in the farming context must employ and train culturally competent and farmer-led professionals who understand the unique occupational, environmental and cultural hazards and barriers farmers face.^{23 26}

3.2.1 Agricultural Health Workforce

Farmers and residents living within rural areas experience significant health workforce shortages, despite having a greater need for health services and practitioners with a broader scope of practice.²⁷ This shortage of accessible, relevant and quality healthcare is a significant contributor to health disparities observed between farmers and their metropolitan counterparts.^{28 29} Additionally, health professionals in rural areas tend to be from diverse backgrounds (including urban and international) with limited experience, cultural competency, and knowledge within the workforce on issues distinct to farmers and rural workforce health needs.³⁰ Data from the Rural Doctors Association of Australia in 2008 estimated that only 27% of rural pathway general practice registrars were still working in rural practice, and 41% of doctors in rural and remote Australia were international medical graduates.³¹ Additionally, attracting and retaining experienced and skilled health professionals to work in rural areas is a challenge not only within Australia, but internationally.^{32 33 34} In the earlier review of rural health workforce literature, we observed (and it is widely known) that rural health workforce retention and turnover is influenced by professional or workplace issues, role related issues (including career or professional development opportunities), and personal issues (including family and social issues).^{35 36 37} More recent literature indicates that intervention on this range of factors have had little impact on rural health workforce retention.³⁸ However, two recent case studies have explored the role of place-based governance in addressing the challenges of rural health workforce recruitment and retention, including the employment of a health professional recruiter to recruit for GP, nursing, allied health and medical student placement position in Marathon, Canada, and the implementation of a community health infrastructure and resilience fund to access funding sources for the recruitment of a GP as well as mentor and support new recruits in their transition in Mallacoota, Australia.³⁹ The various activities have proven successful in both recruiting and retaining health professionals and highlight the importance of leveraging various kinds of resources, from government funding, local industry supplementary funding and community engagement.³⁹

In Australia, the federal government invested in several policies and strategies aimed at addressing rural health workforce shortages. The 2013 Mason Review recommended an integrated rural training pathway, linking investment in rural undergraduate medical training with new support for rural intern placements and continued growth in specialist training positions, which would build on existing programs and maintain access to primary and private sector training and develop a more networked approach to the delivering quality education (see *Figure 1*).⁴⁰ These strategies also included selection of medical students from rural backgrounds to complete an extended rural training year or undertake all training rurally.⁴⁰



Figure 1. Mason Review rural training pathway (2013)

It was expected that positive rural training experiences would increase interest in rural medicine and also encourage a desire to pursue a career in a rural area. However, fulfilling intentions to practice rurally needed to be concurrent with significant personal and life choices.⁴⁰ In a recent 2022 review of rural health workforce research, Gillespie and colleagues suggested that three concepts were strongly relevant to rural health retention and recruitment: creating a sense of place, attachment to place of work, and belonging.⁴¹ Medical practitioners who do not come from rural or agricultural backgrounds or have low levels of cultural competence or experience will likely encounter barriers to connecting with farmers meaningfully and low levels of engagement with the rural community as a whole. This contributes to the high turnover and low retention of the rural health workforce. Rural doctors in the 2019 Australian Medical Association Rural Health Survey identified the need for junior doctors and doctors in training to have greater exposure to rural practice, training and teaching activities.⁴² As a result of identifying these health workforce needs and cultural competency gaps, there have been efforts by the NCFH to include postgraduate education and professional development to educate professionals working in agricultural communities about cultural competence and increase their understanding of specific health, wellness and safety concerns unique to farming communities.²³

As outlined by the Australian Institute of Health and Welfare Australia's Health 2018 report, with the exception of general practitioners fulfilling broader medical roles, the full-time equivalent (FTE) rate of most health care professionals (i.e., psychologists, occupational therapists, optometrists and dentists) per 100,000 population decreases as remoteness increases (see *Figure 2*).⁴³ Rural and remote populations have greater reliance on primary health care providers (e.g., GPs) to provide health care services, due to less availability of local specialist services.²⁸ This has impacts for both patients and the broader health system. As patients have less access to specialist services, their health is placed at greater risk as early intervention could be affected by timely access to services. It also places greater pressure on the broader health system as specialist services have an important role in the efficacy and functioning of Australia's health system.



Figure 2. Health workforce data (AIHW, 2018)

While there has been some improvement in the overall extent of Australia's rural health workforce, staffing shortages are still common, particularly in allied health and nursing.⁴⁰ The allied health workforce possesses an oversupply in metropolitan areas and undersupply in rural areas where experience decreases as remoteness from metropolitan areas increases.³² Cross-disciplinary health services, in particular allied health, is essential for the integrated management of treatment and epidemiology of chronic health, mental illness and comorbidities experienced by rural populations.⁴⁴ ⁴⁵ An exasperation of the nurse workforce shortage is also expected as the workforce is aging, with a large proportion of the workforce being projected to retire within the next 10-15 years.⁴⁶ This workforce shortage is predicted to impact greatly on rural health as nurses are foundational to the provision of primary healthcare in rural communities and nurses are often the only on-site health professional in remote communities.⁴⁷ Follow-up research on nursing and allied health graduates determined that the most significant contributing factor to long-term rural practice was involvement in initial rural placement in undergraduate studies.⁴⁸ Additional research on rural nurses in Canada determined two categories of nurses, those that had a rural background "going home" due to their attachment and preference for their community and lifestyle, and those for whom their rural town had "become home."⁴⁹ The latter group had either a spouse or partner from town, or had moved to the town for work and consequently decided to practice and reside within the town.⁴⁹ This workforce review demonstrates the need to provide career opportunities, exposure and specialist education to rural practice and communities, and meaningful and purposeful cultural engagement with rural communities. Additional considerations should also be explored regarding the practical assistance required for the health workforce with a non-rural backgrounds to integrate into the community including practical social, economic, health and day-to-day support requirements. A practical example of this is the "Attract, Connect, Stay" project⁵⁰, a two-year project being implemented in North-Western New South Wales designed to address rural communities long-standing health workforce shortages through the funding and management of a Health Workforce Recruiter & Connector (HWRC) position, informed by the Marathon, Canada experience.

3.3 Web-based information and services

Rural populations and farming sectors have limited access to vital health information, evidenced by a lack of relevant topics on Government Better Health Channel websites.⁵¹ Research indicates that farmers are aware of the broader risks surrounding sun safety, hazardous noise and dust exposure and high alcohol however, they tend to underestimate the day-to-day risk that farming has on their health.^{Error! Bookmark not defined. 104 91 92} Additionally, smaller/medium sized farms (<500ha) typically receive safety information and policies from informal sources and employ occupational safety practices as a result of experiencing or hearing about a near-miss incident.^{52 53 54} This is particularly important as farms of this size comprise over two thirds of all farms in Australia. Access to relevant information is a critical aspect of improving occupational health, wellbeing and safety⁵⁵ and according to research, farmers are interested in occupationally relevant health and safety information to better protect their farm, business and health.^{56 57}

Since 2010, the Centre's website has contributed to web-based information on farmer health, wellbeing, safety with the Better Health Channel to improve access to health information and make a positive difference to farmers' lives. This information has been disseminated through a variety of internet, mobile-compatible, social media platforms and cross-sectoral partnerships to ensure that even farming communities with poor digital access are able to access web-based interventions. A 2016-2017 survey of more than 2000 Australian farmers published by the Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) indicated that at least 95% of agricultural business had access to internet with different modes of connectivity depending on farm location, with mobile and satellite connection prevalent on more remote farms. On average, farmers reported their internet coverage was only adequate for their needs 54% of the time. Importantly, large-scale farms experience lower coverage compared to dairy and vegetable farms.⁵⁸ This variety of access among farming communities reinforces the need for user-centred web design considerations in the delivery of online farmer health and safety information.

Research from American agricultural focus groups stated that effective agricultural safety web-based information delivery requires relatable, relevant, and evidence-based safety and health materials.⁵⁹ Furthermore, a farmer's gender, age, and farming operation appear to influence communication preferences. Farmers under the age of 35 preferred internet, social media and email, while middle-aged farmers preferred local papers as a source of health and safety information. Another American study conducted with mid-western farmers determined that the most frequently cited sources for health information were local magazines, farmer newspapers, local farming-related service providers and agricultural events or shows, with the least cited source being web-based sites.⁹²

Within the Australian context, Gunn and colleagues conducted interviews with 18 farmers (median age 45.5 years) on internet use and preferences regarding farmer health and wellbeing. Study findings determined that farmers utilised internet services for a variety of purposes including seeking healthrelated information and research, functional purposes (i.e., weather, emails, banking) and social media to reduce social isolation. Additionally, Twitter was identified as a popular social media platform. Participants reported an open and strong willingness to engage with websites specifically relevant to farmer mental health and wellbeing (including early intervention, prevention and seeking help) if several prerequisites were met. Firstly, sites must appear relevant and engaging with simple layouts and naturally occurring colours (e.g., green). Secondly, they should include authentic farming related pictures and graphics which reflect farming diversity and work. Thirdly, websites should consider copywriting that is casual and humorous in nature. Finally, sites should have accessible features which account for unreliable internet service – including compatibility with multiple devices and limited data capacity. Farmers participating in Gunn and colleagues' study also recommended partnerships with local services to increase trust, engagement and relevancy. Studies with Hungarian and UK-based farmers have reported regular use of online sources to access information regarding farming soil management, however it was not the driving mechanism for practice change.⁶⁰ Rather, farmers in these locations placed highest trust and credibility in information from other farmers

through preferred mediums (e.g., farming forums, farming press and social media – with Twitter again being identified as an important peer-peer learning tool). They also reported distrust towards traditional "experts" online, academics and government institutions who are believed to be unsympathetic towards farmer needs. The authors concluded that UK-based and Hungarian farmers increase their online presence through communities of practice, which provides an opportunity to build connections and share knowledge and resources. However, they suggested that targeted rapport building with leaders in the sector could increase the efficacy of these activites.⁶⁰ While it is important to acknowledge web-based information is not a cure-all for dissemination of health information, the impact of COVID-19 has had a dramatic increase in the daily tasks being conducted in an online digital environment (e.g., telehealth, education and training), resulting in more awareness of online engagement, and greater willingness and expertise to access information and tools online.⁶¹

In the 2017 Siggins Miller review⁷, e-health was proposed as a cost-effective method to increase access to health services in rural and remote communities.⁷ It was identified that e-health was a promising method to increase access to health services across a range of medical specialities and improve opportunities for clinical professional development without detrimental effects.⁷ Since 2017, the Ripple Effect (a suicide stigma reduction and suicide prevention digital intervention developed by the Centre) demonstrated the effectiveness of combining research-based adult learning models, personalised and tailored content related to farmer experience of suicide, and empowering participants as peer agents of change through digital connection, digital storytelling, reflection, postcards and educational material.⁶² Positive effects of farmer behaviours were noted including help-seeking, supporting others, initiation of challenging conversations and behavioural indicators of reduced stigma associated with death by suicide.⁶² This tailor-made digital intervention delivery was the first of its kind with potential for future modelling across farming contexts and health and safety digital information promotion and intervention.

3.4 Health conditions

3.4.1 Cancer

Cancer is a leading cause of burden of disease and is a barrier to life expectancy nationally and internationally.⁶³ The burden of cancer incidence and mortality has continued to grow worldwide with an aging and growing population.⁶³ Australia possesses the leading incidence rates of non-melanoma skin cancer associated with excessive sun exposure, proportion of the population with light skin and increased detection of the disease contributing to reported high incidence rates.⁶⁴ In the previous review by Siggins Miller⁷, it was established that comparative to world-wide cancer mortality rates, Australia has higher survival rates.⁷ However, there remains significant inequities for populations living in rural, remote and regional Australia.⁶⁵ Australian farmers in particular possess a mortality rate from skin cancer that is 60% higher than the general Australian population.⁶⁶ Diagnostic delays and lack of early detection increases with rurality due to a shortage of specialist oncology services and medical practitioners.⁶⁷ Troublingly, despite having a lower population and incidence rate, there is higher mortality and advanced cancer diagnosis in rural locations compared to metropolitan areas.⁶⁸ Cowdery and colleagues summarise the observable differences in health outcomes including cancer incidence and survival rates in rural populations which are tied to complex factors such as rural population age, availability of screening and early detection, treatment options and access, socioeconomic status, education and income, Indigenous status, and occupation.⁶⁹ Research conducted with cancer patients in rural Australian found they were less likely to have up-to-date screening and effective clinical management – contributing to later (and therefore more severe) diagnoses.^{70 71} More recent evidence indicates that rural residents are more likely to be diagnosed as a result of emergency presentation at hospital as opposed to during the screening stage, which appears to be the opposite for metropolitan populations.⁷²

In the Siggins Miller previous review⁷ recommendations from Sabesan and colleagues about a teleoncology model that addresses poorer outcomes and treatment gaps for rural residents compared to metropolitan counterparts was summarised.⁷³ These included the provision of cancer oncology services and effective cancer networks closer to home, cancer research with regional centres and new models of care.^{73 74} Brumby and Smit-Kroner⁷⁵ determined that early detection is key for cancer disease burden and fatality reduction and suggest that public health campaigns (e.g., Slip! Slop! Slap! Sunsmart campaign) have had little focus on early detection or the more efficacious and occupationally relevant use of protective clothing over sunscreen. Again, we note this highlights the gaps in public health and health program initiatives in adequately understanding farmer specific occupational needs, sociocultural values and contextual factors. At present, research is still being conducted into these gaps, calling for grounded community-based research that gathers valuable qualitative information with farmers' experiences in treatment for cancer.⁷⁶ For example, a Canadian study of >70,000 farmers indicated that farmers not only have less access to treatment and screening services but also have higher incidence rates of cancer due to an associated range of occupational exposures including prolonged sun exposure, agrichemicals including pesticides, solvents, mechanical and engine emissions, dust, zoonotic viruses and bacteria.⁷⁷ These risk factors vary depending on farm category and regional location, calling for more understanding in cancer health response and initiative planning. These findings highlight the need to understand and bridge the "knowledge to practice gap" within farmer cancer prevention and treatment that does not employ a "one size fits all" approach.

Fortuitously, more recent research has moved beyond general incidence rates to explore specific barriers and enablers regarding improving cancer-related protective behaviours and access with farmers. Due to the high risk of skin cancer incidence in Australia, much of the cancer related research on farmers is in this category. Research by D'Souza and colleagues⁷⁸ with Western NSW farmers found that despite overall high knowledge of sun safety and positive attitudes towards sun protective behaviours, there was an underestimation of the risk of developing skin cancer. Despite almost half of the farmers involved in the study having at least one skin cancer removed, only 60% of farmers correctly identified they were at a higher occupational risk of developing skin cancer. The most common barrier to sun safety was forgetfulness followed by inconvenience, discomfort and time constraints. Error! Bookmark not defined. Similar sentiments for barriers to skin cancer protection such as "forgetfulness" and "being too hot and uncomfortable" has been echoed in farmer research in Iranian, American, and Canadian farmers.^{79 80} These research findings indicate that farmers do not necessarily need global sun safety education but instead tailored practical support for actioning and implementing sun safe behaviours while conducting day-to-day duties on the farm. We also note barriers of implementation will likely vary depending on farmer location, availability of occupational health and safety services and information, farm type, cancer-related occupational risk exposures and safety measures employed by the farmer. Cancer related initiatives and health policies should first improve understanding in farmer occupational practices to leverage practical positive change. Further, much of this research in farmer cancer health focuses on skin cancer due to the high risk and incidence. We address lung cancer, zoonotic, dust and agrichemical related research efforts later in this review (see Section 3.5). Outside of farmer lung and skin cancer research, there remains a dearth of recent research in other types of cancer.

3.4.2 Hearing

Excessive noise exposure contributes to a significant occupational risk and incidence of hearing loss and tinnitus in farming.⁸¹ Routine utilisation of large and loud equipment, agricultural machinery and vehicles on farms such as tractors (95-100 decibels) and headers (88-10 decibels), livestock (95-105 decibels or above), firearms (shot gun 140 decibels), process machinery (up to 95 decibels) and chainsaws (105-120 decibels) cause a prolonged and cumulative risk of hearing loss to farmers.^{82 83} The recommended maximum exposure time without any safety equipment for varying noise levels is presented in *Table 1*. For instance, WorkSafe Victoria recommends that farmers should only be exposed to chainsaw noise for a maximum of 8 seconds without any hearing protection. Research by Brumby estimated that 51% of farmers were regularly exposed to daily noise above Australian exposure standards.⁸⁴ This is particularly troubling given that farmers reside on premises with the

source of the noise and rarely limit occupational exposure within 8 hour shifts due to the ongoing nature of farm work, meaning that farmers are exposed to sustained high levels of noise across their farming career.⁸⁵ Bailey and colleagues' research with farming communities determined that small farms are even less likely to wear hearing protection, compared to larger farms, when undertaking noisy work.⁸⁶ Concerningly, compared to 22-27% of the Australian general population, 65% of Australian farmers have hearing loss.⁸⁷

Noise Level dB(A)	Exposure Time	
80	16 hours	
82	12 hours	
85	8 hours	
88	4 hours	
91	2 hours	
94	1 hour	
97	30 minutes	
100	15 minutes	
103	7.5 minutes	
106	3.8 minutes	
109	1.9 minutes	
112	57 seconds	
115	28.8 seconds	
118	14.4 seconds	
121	7.2 seconds	
124	3.6 seconds	
127	1.8 seconds	
130	0.9 seconds	

Table 1. Work Safe (2015) Noise Exposure Equivalence. Standard time person without hearing protective equipment can be exposed before standard safety threshold is exceeded.⁸⁸

Excessive noise is also an occupational safety hazard for farming communities. Particularly, limited communication and delayed detection of auditory danger warnings (such as falling machinery or malfunctioning equipment) can result from hearing difficulties.⁸¹ Research indicates that farmer uptake of safety information and policy is often a result of experiencing hearing loss, from informal sources or other farmers.^{20 53} Further, access to speech pathology or audiologist services for

assessment and support decreases as rurality increases with only 1 FTE specialist per 10,000 people in remote areas.⁸⁹

In 2016, the Centre identified the risk of hearing damage for farmers and conducted The Shhh Hearing Project to extend successful health outcomes from the SFF[™] program into early intervention hearing services. The Shhh Hearing workshops included a hearing screening, health assessment, and educational and experiential discussion sessions on farmer hearing loss. Research indicates that these activities were successful in increasing awareness and contributed to positive behaviour to manage and prevent hearing loss. Personal farm noise audits and reports were positively received due to farmers perceptions that findings were relevant to their own farm and business. In addition, farmers reported post-intervention they were more likely to wear Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) at 6-8 months follow-up.⁸⁴ These results differed from prior efforts in hearing loss awareness by Williams and colleagues in 2015, where individual hearing tests were not successful in improving awareness of noise, risk and utilisation of hearing protection.⁹⁰ Rather, findings from The Shhh Hearing Project indicate that personalisation and tailoring health intervention to the farmers environment were key to successful protective behaviour change and general awareness.

More recently, 2018 research by Mead-Hunter and colleagues in Western Australian confirms that despite numerous studies and government publications, farmers remain exposed to extended shifts, sometimes up to 16 hours, where dangerous noise levels are above 85 decibels.⁹¹ In addition, hearing protection is typically not worn for the length of this duration and only for a small subset of particular tasks considered to be "noisy". Surveys with farmers highlighted that hearing protection was worn when using chainsaws 86% of the time. However, this was less prevalent when using moving vehicles/equipment (43% of the time), shearing equipment (26% of the time), and handling livestock (17% of the time).⁹¹ Farmers employed other methods of noise reduction including turning off equipment when not in use, buying quieter equipment or silencers, or separating noisy tasks from quieter tasks. The study results indicated that farmers do recognize noise is a potential issue, and therefore apply hearing and preventative steps. However, this is not adequately managed due to lack of knowledge of specific farm risks and information.

Internationally, research with 280 Midwestern American farmers (56.4% with mild to severe hearing loss) on hearing attitudes and practices determined that, while farmers agreed that PPE was important to health, only half wore hearing protection.⁹² Further, while generally aware of the occupational risks of dust and noise, there were gaps in correctly identifying hazardous noise exposures, associated long-term health consequences and correct fitting and selection of PPE for the appropriate noise or dust hazard.⁹² Consistent with findings in the Australian context,²⁷ American farmers had limited access to and relied very little on web, TV or radio information sources and preferred obtaining health information from agricultural shows, farming newspapers or publications, farming peers or by "practical common sense".^{20 92} Given noise induced hearing loss is the leading cause of hearing loss for farmers and is entirely preventable, personalised and farmer specific educational program efforts such as those employed by The Shhh Hearing Project by the Centre should be considered for farmers.

3.4.3 Cardiovascular disease

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is a leading source of burden of disease and death in Australia, causing one in four deaths.⁹³ Interestingly, research indicates that when age-related differences in the population are accounted for, the prevalence of CVD and stroke does not vary by remoteness in area.⁹⁴ However, in 2017-19 the CVD death rate in rural and remote populations was 1.4 times higher than their metropolitan counterparts.⁹⁴ Additionally, in 2018-19, CVD hospitalisation rate was also 30% higher for rural and remote residents than those in major cities. This was attributed to the higher proportion of Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander people residing within remote and rural areas, and delays in diagnosis and access to health services contributing to increased severity in hospital presentation.⁹⁴ Additionally, rural populations possess higher risk factors such as smoking,

hypertension, high cholesterol, obesity and physical inactivity.¹⁰⁰ CVD burden modelling by Alston and colleagues determined that one third of CVD deaths in rural residents were due to presence of higher risk factors and if these risk factors were brought to urban levels, 1,461 rural CVD deaths per annum could be delayed.⁹⁵

Brumby and colleagues confirmed that Australian farmers possess a higher prevalence of CVD risk factors including obesity and overweightness (as determined by waist circumference), hypertension, diabetes and psychological distress than their metropolitan counterparts.⁹⁶ More recently, research by Pinidiyapathirage and colleagues reported farmers having higher BMI, blood pressure, and risky levels of alcohol consumption when compared to the metropolitan population.⁹⁷ With increasing mechanisation, farmers are also not as physically active as they once may have been. This highlights the unique combination of health and lifestyle characteristics (e.g., physical activity, diet, alcohol use) of farmers within rural populations, and with the heterogeneity of farming practices between different types of farms (i.e., grain compared to dairy) and the local availability of health services and resources, the health risk characteristics of farmers may differ between locations. This further emphasises the need to understand the socio-cultural and local risk factors across farming communities.

In terms of farmer behaviours when experiencing CVD-related symptoms, we established from research by Baker and colleagues that farmer decision-making of how and when to seek medical help was inconsistent with community guidelines.⁹⁸ Additionally, when asked to name the nearest Emergency Department (ED), 10% of farmers incorrectly named towns without an ED and 66% incorrectly reported it was safe to commute by car when experiencing a myocardial infarction.⁹⁹ This research identified a strong need to increase critical decision-making and broad health care literacy among farmers. A recent review confirmed that low symptom awareness and recognition – in combination with other frequently occurring comorbidities – contributes to CVD-related hospital and early detection delays. Other reasons for delays in early detection include farmer dismissal of symptoms in the face of other demands, cultural and communication misalignment with healthcare services, and avoidance over implications of symptoms.¹⁰⁰

When addressing matters of CVD which are intrinsically tied to lifestyle and global environmental factors such as health access and availability, the National Rural Health Alliance recommends the best path involves leveraging underlying risk factors which contribute to poor heart health.¹⁰¹ As farmers have health issues which differ to the urban population – and even to rural residents within the same community – it is critical when providing health interventions to understand the unique factors contributing to CVD epidemiology rather than taking a broad "rural Australian health" approach.⁹⁷ To date, further work is needed to understand the combination of socio-economic, health literacy, working conditions, and lifestyle risk factors that contribute to CVD and cardiovascular health and in turn the design of interventions. The NRHA identifies that this requires sincere and genuine partnership across health sectors, true community engagement and tailoring of programs to the specific needs of rural communities, inclusive of farmers.¹⁰¹ Interviews with rural practitioners on CVD health yield further recommendations for undergraduate education to prepare for contextual lifestyle problems and better connection with patients, much like the courses run by the NCFH. Clinicians also recommend that the broader health system could improve coordination, communication and continuity of care between services to improve patient coordination efforts and navigation throughout the health system. This would provide better access to preventative services, targeted health screening, and tailored lifestyle programs that are often offered by specialist healthcare providers.¹⁰²

3.4.4 Alcohol and other drugs (AOD)

It has been established both nationally and internationally that alcohol consumption is higher within rural and remote populations.³ Farmers in these communities consume alcohol at more hazardous levels than their fellow rural/remote community members or the Australian general population.^{97 Error!}

^{Bookmark not defined.} Pinidiyapathirage and colleagues¹⁰³ found that 53% of farmers reported high-risk alcohol consumption. International studies have found that alcohol abuse prevalence of farmers is between 33% and 35% (specifically in Brazil, India and Vietnam). Research with fishing and farming workers, industry partners and community leaders on AOD use reported that many workers were still under the influence of alcohol (i.e., drunk or "hungover"), which presents a safety risk due to reduced reaction times. Illicit drug use was reported as infrequent, with 13.7% of participants reporting cannabis use and 9% reporting amphetamine use.¹⁰⁴ Farmers and fishers also voiced low concern about alcohol use and the impact it may have on health or work.¹⁰⁴ On comorbid factors associated with alcohol use, Brumby and colleagues identified a link between risky alcohol consumption, hypertension, age, obesity and psychological distress for younger farmers (under the age of 50 years).³ At the time of the previous review, much remained unknown on the culture around patterns of consumption and consequences on both farmer health and mental health. Specifically, researchers identified a need to conduct further qualitative and representative research in these areas.^{Errorl Bookmark} not defined.

In a 2021 comprehensive scoping review by Watanabe-Galloway and colleagues (across 42 articles on farmers and farmworker substance use literature), it was confirmed that, globally, farmers have a higher prevalence of hazardous alcohol consumption than non-farmers. Most of the studies focused on alcohol use, with only 12 of the 42 studies researching farmer drug use. None of these studies were conducted in Australia, which highlights a research gap due to the known incidence of alcohol misuse. Commonly reported themes contributing to alcohol misuse included easy access to alcohol, lack of access to other recreational or leisure activities (to cope with anxiety or stress) and peer pressure. While many studies acknowledged the unique culture of farm work, the international recommendations ranged from investment in early detection and intervention, alcohol excise taxes, limiting alcohol outlet densities and hours of operations, educational interventions, to studying psychosocial variables that contribute to substance abuse. In line with recommendations from previous studies, Watanabe-Galloway and colleagues recommended further research beyond the sociodemographic factors associated with drug and alcohol misuse, and instead focus on lifestyle and life perspectives of farmers. Further research and gaps remain in understanding the embedded attitudinal, cultural, coping methods surrounding alcohol use, and best practice AOD and clinical intervention and guidelines for farming communities.¹⁰⁵¹⁰⁶

3.4.5 Farming across the lifespan

Despite a predominantly senior and aging workforce, farmers report retirement and ceasing farm work as not feasible due to financial and succession uncertainties.¹⁰⁷ Older farmers also face reduced quality of life, higher incidence rates of work-related injury, experience high social isolation and have little agency over their choice to work in agriculture.¹⁰⁸ Research by Walker and colleagues in NSW found that between 2012 and 2016, older farmers (>50 years of age) were significantly more likely to be severely injured on farms and require longer hospitalisation than younger farmers. This places economic and productivity pressures on older farmers to return to work quickly following severe injury as they form a high proportion of the farming workforce.²⁰ Older farmers are also at a significantly elevated risk of accidental farm-related fatalities, occurring at a rate 2.5 times higher (36 per 100,000 older farmers) than the agricultural norm (14.4 per 100,000 farmers).¹⁰⁹ This rate has remained stable for the past 15 years despite the known higher incidence rates and risk.¹⁰⁹ These risk rates arise from an aging workforce exposed to regular occupational risks (e.g., high work demands, isolation, and hazardous work) with low access to health services and information, combined with age-related factors (e.g., reduced reaction time, reduced mobility, increased severity and recovery time, and fatality following injury for older farmers).

Initiatives and policy directives concerned with improving retirement rates with older and low producing farm workers have had little success. Work completed by Peel and colleagues¹¹⁰ examined the relationship between farmers' exit intentions and their wellbeing and found that increased exit likelihood was associated with poorer wellbeing, and this association was more pronounced among

those with less profitable farms, those with larger farms and farmers earning low-to-moderate percentage of their household income off-farm. Latest figures from the ABS in 2020, indicates the farming workforce have the highest mean retirement age across all Australian industries at 63.2 years.¹¹¹ Additionally, the average farmer age has also increased with data from 2018-2019 (financial year), indicating the average farmer age is now 58-59 years, approximately 20 years older than the Australian industry average of 39 years.¹¹² For farming work, the long hours and hard workdays have no specified retirement age.¹⁵ The higher figures in workforce age and retirement are related to complex agrarian lifestyle traditions and values, succession and rural population composition, and unique business structures. As noted in the previous Siggins Miller review⁷, vital information gaps relating to policy and intervention success were prevalent, and it was suggested that these gaps should be addressed to adequately understand the compounding factors and comprehensive data on the relationship between aging and injury and disease across rural farm workforces in Australia.

The previous review⁷ also recounted a promising study as the first of its kind to compile data patterns of disease and injury burden in Western Victoria.¹¹³ To date, this study found that hip fracture hospitalisation rates are highest when health care is least accessible. This typically occurs in lower socio-economic stats Local Government Areas (LGAs), where increased age is associated with higher hip fracture rates.¹¹⁴ Notable key areas were sparsely populated LGAs used for agricultural cropping, grazing or sheep farming, as well as meat and meat product manufacturing.¹¹⁴ Possible reasons for higher hip rate fracture incidence rates considered complex factors such as older populations migrating to metropolitan locations for better access to health care versus older populations moving to rural areas for retirement. However, farmers continue to work well past retirement age and remain on farms.^{113 114} Additional studies have been conducted, mapping fall rates in people under the age of 40, joint revision surgeries and cancer incidence rates.¹¹⁵ However, the application of these findings to farm specific locations remains to be conducted to understand aging, injury and disease burden for farmers in Western Victoria.

A 2019 review was conducted by O'Meara to synthesise findings on delay in retirement, sustainability of the agricultural community and health of aging farmers.¹¹⁶ Findings from 16 articles identified that farmers face economic and climatic pressures to continue farm work but also demonstrate vulnerability at a personal level – exhibiting concerns about farm succession and who would look after them in their retirement. Interviews with Australian farmers by O'Callaghan and colleagues gave farmer voice to challenges associated with losses to their sense of agrarian self-identity, retiring from farm work, loneliness and isolation.¹¹⁷ The Royal Commission into Aged Care Quality and Safety affirmed that at the heart of aging is compassionate care, respect and dignity for the individual, indicating the importance of enhancing and preserving a person's sense of identity and worth.¹¹⁸ O'Callaghan and colleagues emphasise society's role in ensuring that all farmers are able to age with dignity and agency. They posit that farmers should be supported to remain connected to health services, free from financial or social pressures, and be assured independence, fulfilment, security and safety.¹¹⁷ Threats to this dignity arise from a lack of appropriate health and social support processes.¹¹⁷ O'Meara recognised that these vulnerabilities called for integrated age-friendly initiatives for rural communities through government leadership and funding that fosters engagement between farmers and their associated community to build employment and economic sustainability, and reconcile the competing social and economic needs of aging farmers and family.¹¹⁶

3.4.6 Mental health

Global studies have identified common psychosocial risk factors unique to farmers including long hours, social isolation, climatic variability and natural disasters (e.g., drought, flood or bushfires), economic and market variability, workforce capability, role conflict and time pressures.¹¹⁹ Unsurprisingly, this means that farmers experience significantly higher psychological distress than their urban counterparts.^{Error! Bookmark not defined.} The previous 2017 review⁷ summarised research efforts in farmer mental health with articles spanning 2008-2015.⁷ Many of the studies aimed to assess and

describe determinants and outcomes of mental health in farms. For instance, a 2008 Aghealth study by Fragar and colleagues¹²⁰ profiled the most difficult pressures reported by farmers, including:

- 1. Business-related pressures (e.g., financial, drought/weather impacts, government compliance regulations, family needs, time, employee retention and skill).
- 2. Family-related pressures (e.g., financial, work-life balance, conflict and succession).
- 3. Individual-level pressures (e.g., relaxation, fatigue, socialisation, lack of marketing and IT skills).

While AIHW data reports that rural Australians outside of urban locations experience similar rates of mental illness compared to the national average (1 in 5 people), these populations have higher prevalence of self-harm and death by suicide, increasing with remoteness.^{121 122 123} Between 2010-2017, 52.7% of all non-accidental deaths by suicide or self-harm were outside of metropolitan areas.¹²⁴ Within these communities, farmers, young men, older people and Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander people possess an even greater risk of dying by suicide.¹²⁵ To date, information on farmer and region specific mental illness (i.e., depression or anxiety) and comorbidity with known chronic health conditions remains sparse due to limitations in data collection. National estimates from the ABS National Health Survey data indicate that 20% of individuals with chronic physical illness also have a diagnosed mental health condition. Additionally, 80% of individuals living with mental illness also have co-existing physical conditions.^{126 127} Research by Kennedy and colleagues has also determined that rural residents with physical health condition experience elevated suicide risk from both practical and cultural challenges managing their condition, the cause and experience of pain, and loss of independent and contributing life.¹²⁸ These figures reiterate the importance of addressing mental health for all populations groups, but especially for farming communities.

The National Rural Health Alliance comments that while rates of diagnosed mental illness occur at similar rates between rural and urban Australians, rates of self-harm and death by suicide increase with remoteness.¹²⁹ Brumby and colleagues have suggested that differences in these mental health experiences are related to lack of early diagnosis, health service, distance-decay effects, poor concurrent physical health and access to firearms.² Additionally, for many people living with chronic mental health conditions they do not have a single, dominant condition. Rather, they experience the presence of multiple mental, behavioural (i.e., mood disorders, alcohol and drug-related problems) and physical health conditions (i.e., cardiovascular diseases, arthritis, cancer, diabetes, or back pain) in their lifetime, have complex health needs and require holistic and specialised care.¹³⁰ A 2021 review by Yazd and colleagues determined that poorer mental health was found amongst farmers who also have poor physical health, past injury or work disability.¹¹⁹ Unfortunately, despite this strong need for research and intervention many farmers continue to live with undiagnosed co-morbid conditions with little opportunity for integrated, culturally informed and specialist mental health care.

A 2019 farmer mental health outcome and intervention scoping review by Hagen and colleagues determined that across 341 farmer mental health intervention and outcomes studies published between 1998-2016, few studies included formal evaluations of their mental health interventions. All 12 published evaluations originated from Australia.¹³¹ This was inclusive of SFF™ Train the Trainer workshops (2015-2017), SFF™ Health workshops (2003-2007), the Australian Rural Mental Health Study (2007-2009), Mental Health First Aid training for farming advisory and extension agents (2010) and Farm-Link NSW (2006-2011). Hagen determined that consistent across these interventions was a requirement for services that tailor to farmer needs and are delivered by professionals that have sound cultural competency of occupational demands of farming and associated impacts on mental and physical health. Within farmer mental health research, the most commonly reported negative health outcomes were related to stress (42% of studies), followed by death by suicide (33%), depression (32%), anxiety (15%), and resilience (6%), with little to no reporting of positive outcomes.¹³² The findings from this review confirm that building farming community resilience and wellbeing is most successful when delivered in a tailored and meaningful way. A rapid review of 178 farming resiliency studies and stakeholder interviews by the National Centre for Farmers Health

identified community wellbeing and resiliency building can be achieved through a focus on viable and sustainable peer-led and place-based prevention, engagement, and development. The review also noted challenges including engaging "hard to reach" populations and vulnerable groups, fundings models of initiatives being not fit for purpose, workforce limitations, ineffective resourcing and coordination and poor internet connectivity.¹³³ Addressing these research gaps and practical challenges are key to developing an integrated understanding and response to farming challenges or adversity impacting farmer mental health.

Another review completed in 2022 on 50 years of farmer mental health interventions by Younker & Radovich found that, while single intervention programs such as mental health literacy or mental health first aid workshops can be helpful, there is an overall reliance on outcome measures of farmer self-reporting attitude change, knowledge and engagement.¹³⁴ Younker and Radovich reported that future farmer mental health focused interventions and research could help to measure direct indicators of farmer behavioural change and wellbeing, as well as provide an appraisal of long-term impacts.¹³⁴ Younker and Radovich synthesised feedback across researchers and farmers, noting an overall lack of integrated and multi-component service delivery from mental health interventions. Authors state that this is due to clear evidence that farmers require a variety of resources to combat psychological distress, inclusive of counselling, psychoeducation, technical, financial and legal advice, social support, emergency needs and vocational counselling.¹³⁴ Given the combination of lifestyle factors, occupational risk, individual and cultural preferences unique to farmers, integrated and practical health care to support these concerns is critical. Further engagement with farmers in developing co-designed mental health interventions that address social, environmental, cultural and occupational relevant factors is key to effective implementation. A recent example is the co-design of the Primary Producer Knowledge Network (PPKN) designed to prevent poor mental health for primary producers, which was translated from face-to-face co-design to an online environment in response to COVID-19 restrictions.⁶¹ Findings from the PPKN determined that successfully co-designing and delivering interventions with farmers online was enabled through adequate preparation, training and resourcing. Authors also noted that provided there is focused relationship building in the community and relevant stakeholder groups in early pre-workshop phases, these online interventions can also engage "hard to reach" populations. Finally, the online translation of a co-designed intervention did not translate to a compromise of quality. Cost saving from using online co-design methods, rather than face-to-face, allowed for the realigning of efforts towards engagement, overcoming barriers to participation (e.g., distance) and achieving greater diversity in representation. Challenges in facilitating online co-design included zoom fatigue, online etiquette, internet connection and resource demand of facilitators monitoring online meeting rooms.⁶¹ Overall, the PPKN indicates online translation of co-design has clear benefits and is a viable option in generating farmer accessibility, engagement and representation where geographic barriers and hard to reach populations exist.

Additionally, although famers reported gaining emotional support from peer and paraprofessionals, support interventions for these groups are under-supported and understudied.^{134 135} A recent study by Murray and colleagues with Victorian farmers confirmed that following life-changing traumatic injury, farmers rely on each other, their family, known people and institutions in their community.¹³⁶ Researchers identified that family is an extremely crucial support resource in the psychological response and recovery of injury.¹³⁷ However, this places additional stress on the spouse, friend or family member and wider community who assist in extra farm tasks, who may have witnessed the traumatic incident and who continue to care for the injured individual. Authors affirm earlier recommendations that the provision of psychological and financial support should be provided to the affected family as well as additional appropriate brief support to manage the farm.

2017 research by Hull and colleagues examined the barriers to mental health support-seeking among farmers and non-farmers in rural South Australia. Researchers determined that farmers tended to normalise and ignore physical and mental health issues until there is no other alternative than to seek treatment.¹³⁸ Hull and colleagues discuss that for farmers the condition is commonly decided as

requiring treatment only once the capacity to complete work is hindered. Additionally, Australian farmers are on average half as likely (compared to non-farmers) to visit a general practitioner or psychologist within the past 12 months.²⁴ Australian farmers have also reported individual barriers to help-seeking include a preference for self-management of physical and mental health needs, commute, time, cost, stigma and concerns of health professionals efficacy, knowledge and cultural competency.²⁴

3.4.7 Death by suicide

Higher rates of farmer death by suicide are consistently reported in national and international research. Within farmer suicide, these rates are proportionally higher for males (compared to other genders) – a pattern evidenced in both western and developing countries. There is a large amount of research on understanding occupational-level key contributing factors to farmer suicide rates. From the previous Siggins Miller review⁷ and as established by the research to date, farmer suicide has been understood to occur from the cumulative and multiplicative presence of climatic variability or natural disasters, economic decline, and changes in government, legislation or technology.^{15 24} Other documented occupational associations elevating suicide risk include the changing pressures of managing a farm inclusive of frequent exposure death and suffering of animals, lethality and high access to a "means to end life" (e.g., firearms or ropes).^{5 139} For most farmers the process of suicide commonly begins from acute salient stressors such as romantic breakdowns or financial difficulties, with no previous suicide exposure or intent to communicate suicidal ideation.⁴ Explanatory research by Bryant and colleagues have identified when faced by crisis beyond their control, farmers experience a sense of failure to uphold traditional agrarian values of maintaining self-reliance, strength, stoic pragmatism, and providing for their families. This loss of agrarian identity increases farmer social isolation, reluctance to seek help, normalisation and dismissal of struggles, among other stoic behaviours which elevate suicide risk.¹⁴⁰ For those living with ongoing ill health, an analysis of the Victorian Suicide Register from 2009-2015 by Kennedy and colleagues determined 4 key themes associated with farmer pathways to suicide: living with ill health in rural settings, the experience of ill health, loss of capacity to lead an independent and meaningful life and the elevation of suicide risk from ill health to other factors such as poor mental health or alcohol misuse as self-management.¹²⁸ Kunde and colleagues report that for farmers living with long term psychiatric disorder who have died by suicide reported a protracted pathway to suicide from experiences of burdensomeness, loss of belonging as well as illness and pain. These farmers with long term psychiatric illness, typically received mental health support in the two weeks prior to their passing, have had prior exposure to suicide and had commented their intent to suicide.⁵

Health access research by Kavalidou and colleagues determined that male farmers had similar levels of GP contact as other rural men in the area.¹⁴¹ However, research completed by Kennedy and colleagues in 2020 determined that farmers (compared to non-farmers) were less likely to engage with GP mental health treatment services prior to death by suicide. Additionally, farming related deaths were less likely to have been diagnosed with a mood disorder than non-farmers prior to such an event.¹⁴⁶ This data suggests that GPs continue to be the main pathway for rural health, however differences are being observed in the uptake of mental health and support between farmers and non-farmers. It is therefore critical to ensure that GPs provide culturally competent critical health support and information for farmers both for physical and mental health.

The Ripple Effect project was conducted between 2015-2017 by the NCFH in response to self- and perceived- suicide stigma experienced by farmers with lived experience of suicide.¹⁴² The program involved tailored digital storytelling workshops, personal stories and psychoeducation tailored to the faming context and to participants' experience.¹⁴² The Ripple Effect findings published by Kennedy and colleagues suggest that farmers demonstrated significantly high levels of suicide literacy compared to the general population.⁶² Additionally, overall self- and perceived-stigma – as measured by the Stigma of Suicide Scale (SOSS) – did not decrease following participation in the digital intervention. However, the Ripple Effect intervention demonstrated behavioural indicators of stigma

reduction including supporting others, initiating challenging conversations, increasing social connection and seeking support. Farmers reported benefits to self-empowerment and sense of relief through personal and anonymous story sharing with others when otherwise unable to share these stories due to close-knit communities, low anonymity and fear of stigma. Key conclusions from this intervention were that previously identified associations from broader population research between increased mental health literacy and decreased mental health stigma does not necessarily translate to the farmer context. Kennedy and colleagues discuss that while farmers may be highly informed about suicide, there remain gaps in knowledge about risk factors for suicide, for example hazardous alcohol use and suicide. Error! Bookmark not defined. Additionally, links between stigma and suicide prevention must be further researched within the farming context to better inform intervention design. Opportunities to connect peers in a safe and non-judgemental space was demonstrated to be of great benefit and value to farmers and warrants further replication and understanding.

Additional 2021 research on the contextual experience of farming families bereaved by suicide by Kennedy and colleagues described a sense of "farming fatalism" surrounding death. While suicide has often been perceived as a violent or traumatic losses, farming families – through their frequent exposure to life and death and acclimatisation to risk in the farming context – often demonstrated a level of normalisation, expectedness and a sense of "preparedness" for death.¹⁹⁹ Additionally, for faming families who remain living and/or working on the farm, the farm itself had an ongoing profound connection to the deceased person. While a sudden or accidental death can impact familial or social bonds, farming families reported that their loved one's connection and legacy often strengthened their bond to the farm and continuing farm work. These interviews provide individualised and valuable insights into the experience of farming families bereaved by suicide.

A suicide prevention and targeted training program in the Sundarban region (India) built from participatory community co-design with farmers, community leaders, educators and representatives, health care providers and pesticide owners was successful in lowering hospital admissions for deliberate self-harm and suicide.¹⁴³ Critical to the success of this intervention were co-designed, focused educational materials delivered across the farming community on health, mental health literacy, suicide and self-harm psychoeducation and prevention, violence against women and targeted safe pesticide use.¹⁴³ However, this research was completed within the agricultural context of Sundarban, so may not be fully generalisable to the Australian context. The success of this program's efforts was evident from utilising participatory research to address specific community member identified associations between pesticide-related suicide and deliberate self-harm to deliver this targeted intervention with and through identified groups.¹⁴³

A mental health and well-being initiative conducted from 2016-2018, Our Healthy Clarence (OHC) in the Clarence Valley (NSW), modelled a successful community-driven and community-controlled initiative to target suicide prevention and build local capacity to recognise and response to declining mental health and stigma.¹⁴⁴ Factors contributing to successful community engagement and development included collective and community-led commitment to mental health, clarity, leadership from local partners, independent professional contractor expertise for mental health literacy and training, and inclusive and transparent governance. The OHC approach combined principles from public health and community development to allow for community buy-in, capacity building and agency to create social and structural change.¹⁴⁴ A 2018 evaluation conducted by the Centre for Rural and Remote Mental Health, found that whilst the OHC at the time of evaluation was still in its infancy at completion, there were positive achievements to increasing community mental health and wellbeing support, access and attitudes in the Clarence Valley.¹⁴⁵ The evaluation outcomes determined that the initiative increased collaboration between health services, improved access to services, increased suicide prevention training, increased suicide response management and anniversary planning in schools, and improved sense of positivity towards mental health and suicide in media response and the community. Participants report successes of the initiative were due to community commitment focus, leadership and the OHC coordinator's dedicated community engagement efforts.¹⁴⁵ The OHC community-controlled model for suicide prevention serves as a promising model for replication across rural Australia and farming communities.

It is well noted that firearm access and usage is a strong indicator of death by suicide, often leading to a reduction in the timeframe between suicide ideation and attempt¹⁴⁶ – decreasing the window of opportunity for intervention. Powell and colleagues' 2019 research within the OHC caution that due to the multi-dimensional nature of suicide, simple metrics such as suicide rate or hospital admission for self-harm may not reflect broader multi-dimensional objectives of suicide prevention and wellbeing initiatives. Long-term and shorter subjective and objective measures within evaluation are of strong benefit to capture the voices and values held by the farming community and continue the community driven aspects of initiatives. Additionally, suicide rates vary across rural farming communities and can fluctuate greatly depending on the occurrence and frequency of recent suicides - particularly noting the small absolute number of deaths (even if the rate per 100,000 population remains higher than the general population).¹⁴⁴ Research by Arnautovska and colleagues using the Queensland Farm Suicide register confirmed the incidence and rates of suicide in farmers varied substantially across regions in Queensland.¹⁴⁷ However, an isolated location effect to explain these varying regional suicide rates was not detected as incidence and suicide rates were dissimilar between farmer and non-farmer populations within location. This indicates that farmer suicide occurs in relation to compositional factors of both part of farming as an occupation and location differences between farmers.¹⁴⁷ As discussed, this heterogeneity in farmer suicide rate speaks to region-specific unique contextual relations between the farmer experience of demographic, social, economic, and environmental stressors, supports and coping strategies contributing to farmer suicide.

3.4.8 Comorbidity

The previous Siggins Miller review⁷ summarised findings from Brumby and colleagues, which demonstrated that rural and regional Australians experience higher rates of lifestyle associated comorbidities, including obesity, diabetes, cardiovascular disease and alcohol related harms.^{7 148 Error!} ^{Bookmark not defined.} Treatment of ongoing and comorbid conditions and health behaviours require integrated and consistent professional health care assessment, intervention, advice and tailored information for an individual to choose beneficial lifestyle and health behaviours at home and work.¹⁴⁹ Comorbid health conditions will differ from one farmer to the next and require a multidisciplinary health care team, however the availability of multidisciplinary teams decreases as remoteness increases, which is another barrier for people living in remote and rural areas accessing the care they need.⁴³

A 2021 review by Rasmussen and colleagues on regional and rural communities living with diabetes and comorbid conditions identified that barriers to self-management included lack of transport, limited access to health services, delays in diagnosis and treatment and financial costs.¹⁵⁰ Telehealth has been demonstrated to be effective in assisting rural participants with uncontrolled diabetes and depression to overcome some barriers including distance and availability of health services.¹⁵¹ Authors suggest an expansion of demonstrated positive effects of telehealth from single disease management and modelling to comorbid disease management and self-management as a promising pathway to overcome distance barriers and improve health behaviours in rural and remote populations.¹⁵⁰ Due to the limited targeted peer-reviewed research and complexity of comorbid health conditions, further research is recommended to investigate health behaviour, barriers to access and information, and health care service pathways that contribute to comorbid health presentation. On theme with the review, it is also crucial that interventions for comorbid disease and complex health are co-designed with their respective farming communities to ensure health care solutions are tailored and actionable.

3.5 Safety

3.5.1 Tractor

The Siggins Miller review⁷ identified the farm tractor as the most common vehicle involved in farm work-related injuries and fatalities in Australia, with rollovers and run overs accounting for 57% and 17% of adult fatalities.⁷ Additionally, males were more frequently fatally injured (compared to other genders), and passengers accounted for four of the five child fatalities.¹⁵² 2018 Research by Lower and colleagues confirmed tractors were involved in the largest number of unintentional farm injury fatalities in the period 2001-2016, with 23 of the rollover and 13 of the run over fatalities potentially preventable through rollover protective structures (i.e., ROPS) and safer access (i.e., steps), respectively.¹⁵³ ROPS, which include a frame or roll-bar fitted on the back of the operator seat, were developed for tractors without an enclosed cabin to prevent tractor operators from fatal injuries in case of an overturn incident by providing a protection zone for the operator compartment.¹⁵⁴ Access steps are designed so that the operator steps on and off the tractor outboard of the wheel track to minimise the risk of the operator's foot slipping. Most recent Australian data indicates that the proportion of fatalities caused by tractors, agricultural or otherwise, was much lower in 2020 than the 5-year average (2016-2020). However, tractors remain a major source of farm work-related fatalities in Australia.¹⁸ Unfortunately, this data does not provide a breakdown of the causative factors (rollover or run over), and there remains a gap in recent Australian research to identify high-risk groups and the circumstances leading up to these events. Key to further progress and the prevention of these incidents is a thorough understanding of the circumstances and causal mechanisms, as well as individual and environmental factors, to determine the need for potential reinvestment and modification of existing design solutions, work practice modification, or training and prevention programs.152 153 155

More recently, a review was conducted by Fargnoli in 2020 synthesised trends and challenges for tractor safety literature for the period of 2009 to 2019.¹⁵⁶ Synthesis of 79 articles identified most of the literature to date focused on retrofitting ROPS on older tractors as the most relevant safety issue worldwide. Studies carried out in Australia and America focused more on their respective national programs aimed at increasing farmer uptake of retrofitting ROPS, while the focus of European studies was building knowledge about the technical performance of these aftermarket structures. Further, authors identified the need for a more user-centred approach to manage tractor safety. A usercentred approach is a process that aims to make equipment more usable as well as eliminating workplace hazards by explicitly focusing on the end-user, their tasks, and their work environment, by involving the end-user throughout the design process.¹⁵⁷ Authors also noted the emerging trend of studies that investigated novel solutions in line with Industry 4.0, a growing trend towards automation of production in workplaces by adopting automatically controlled, sensor-equipped machinery or equipment to improve processes through autonomous decision-making.¹⁵⁸ Studies included in this review explored the potential to enhance tractor safety by means of automated solutions, for example, devices monitoring and detecting tractor stability and emergency notification systems in the case of an overturn incident. The authors noted this provides the basis for further research to examine whether automated solutions change an operator's risk perception.¹⁵⁶

3.5.2 Quad bikes

The safety of quad bike use in a farm context has been widely accepted as a major workplace health and safety issue.¹⁵⁹ ¹⁶⁰ Although quad bikes (sometimes referred to as All-Terrain Vehicles or ATVs) are central to both recreational use and everyday farm tasks such as mustering, transport, and spraying weeds, they are the leading cause of unintentional death and serious injuries on farms in Australia¹⁶¹ ¹⁶² and internationally.¹⁶³ ¹⁶⁴ A review of a trauma register at one Australian regional hospital found common quad bike injury circumstances included falling off and quad bike rollovers.¹⁶¹ Recent figures from Safe Work Australia indicate there were 22 quad-related farm deaths from workers employed in farming during the 2016-2020 period¹⁸, noting that this figure may not include

quad-related deaths from bikes used recreationally on farms or by children. A descriptive 2021 review conducted by Lower and colleagues confirmed the fatality burden of quad-related farm deaths by reviewing coronial case files for the 2011-2020 period. They found that of fatalities prevalent, 75% of incidents occurred on farms, and observed little to no change in the pattern of incidents from previous Australian studies. Those aged over 45 years accounted for 60% and children under the age of 15 accounted for 13% of farming related fatalities. In terms of the injury mechanisms, quad bike rollovers accounted for a greater proportion of cases.¹⁶² These findings are consistent with studies conducted in the United States ¹⁶⁴ and previous Australian studies.^{165 166} Further, head injury and asphyxiation were the primary causes of death.¹⁶² Despite this prevalent safety issue trending in injury and fatality data, a 2021 Agriculture Injury and Fatality Trend Report found the risks and hazards associated with quad bikes was not mentioned very often by farmers during safety conversations.¹⁶⁷

Children on farms are particularly vulnerable to injury. Children's representation in farming related injury data is limited due to inconsistencies in reporting and recognition in data collection of the blurring of farm and homelife on shared premises.¹⁶⁸ Research by Peachey and colleagues has identified from ABS data that between 2001-2019, 15% of fatalities involving Australian children under 15 were attributed to recreational quadbike use incidents and that 80% of incidents involved a rollover. Many (50%) of these fatalities were drivers of 10-14 years of age.¹⁶⁹ Despite manufacturer safety guidelines, a New Zealand farm study found at least half of rural children hospitalised for a quadbike related injury were drivers of adult-sized bikes. 70% of these quadbike injuries occurred on farms.¹⁶³ International research confirms that farming parents' are broadly aware of risks however they overestimate children's physical, social and cognitive capabilities to safely undertake farm related work or tasks.¹⁷⁰ ¹⁷¹ Research by Summers and colleagues also suggest that while children exhibit a level of age expected risk-taking, play and curiosity – they also model unsafe behaviours on the behaviour of parents and adult relatives on farms.¹⁷²

In the Siggins Miller review⁷, a range of preventive approaches was noted, comprising of behavioural compliance (e.g., helmet use, passengers, and speed) and design controls to enhance quad bike safety.^{7 173 174} A consistent recommendation by authors of the included studies was the mandatory fitting of crush prevention devices to protect riders in the event of a rollover. At the time of the Siggins Miller review⁷, the Australian Competition and Consumer Commission (ACCC) investigated whether a safety standard for all new quad bikes entering Australia was required to reduce the risk of rollovers.¹⁶⁰ Following a systematic consultation process, the Consumer Goods (Quad Bike) Safety Standard 2019 was introduced, and its stage two requirement – that all new quad bikes be fitted with an approved operator protection device (OPD) – was enforced from October 2021.¹⁷⁵ It should be noted the Standard does not apply to second-hand quad bikes, other than those imported into Australia. While exploratory testing on the effectiveness of OPDs has recently been conducted on behalf of the United States Consumer Product Safety Commission,¹⁷⁶ Australian research monitoring and evaluating the effectiveness of OPDs minimising the risk of suffocation and crush injuries has yet to be done.¹⁶² Further, since 2016, the Victorian Government has funded a rebate scheme for farmers to recover costs associated with fitting an OPD on quad bikes, or the purchase of an approved sideby-side vehicle with rollover protection and fitted seat belts. A recent evaluation of the rebate process was conducted by the Institute for Safety, Compensation and Recovery Research.¹⁷⁷ The study found Victorian farmer quad bike users had a strong understanding of the dangers and risks involved in quad bike use, however, their perception of how these risks applied to their own setting was a major decision-making factor in their willingness to take part in the rebate scheme. These findings are critical to understand the relevant barriers and enablers likely to influence farmers' perceptions of the rebate scheme benefits and ultimately the uptake of such schemes. It is noted that side-by-side vehicles are increasing in their use in Australian farms as a safer and stabler vehicle option due to reduced roll over risk, heavier carry capacity, and fitting of both Rollover Protective Structure (ROPS) and seat belts.¹⁷⁸ 179 However, safe vehicle utilisation is dependent on the appropriate selection of the safest vehicle for farming task and adherence to safety requirements and training (e.g., wearing seat belts

provided).¹⁸⁰ At present there is no research on farmer side-by-side vehicle utilisation and safety outcomes in peer-reviewed literature.

Research conducted since the Siggins Miller review⁷ suggests reported helmet use is consistently low in retrospective quad bike injury and fatality studies.^{161 162} Despite evidence that helmet minimises risk of head injury while operating a quad bike (in studies from the USA),¹⁸¹ little research or intervention to increase self-directed helmet use among Australian farmers has been conducted to date. Internationally, recent research with 211 UK and Irish farmers exploring attitudes towards ATV helmet use determined helmet properties, risk perception, farming culture and environment key barriers, while enhancing awareness of the consequences of ATV accidents were found to be a key enabler.¹⁸² A study by Beattie and colleagues exploring Victorian farmer attitudes and behaviour following serious injuries determined that farmers who had sustained a quad-bike related injury reported mandating helmet use on their own farm and that they noticed an uptake of helmet use in their local farming community post-injury. The farmers also indicated a willingness to be safety advocates if presented with an opportunity.¹⁹ Authors suggest farmers who have experienced a serious injury may be an important resource to assist in the development or enhancement of safety programs.

3.5.3 Pesticides

Exposure to pesticides continues to be a considerable occupational health risk for farmers and their workers.¹⁸³ Additional research suggests exposure to pesticides may also be placing other farm household members at risk.¹⁸⁴ Organophosphates are one of the most used class of pesticide in Australian agricultural settings, in livestock production (naphthalophos for sheep dipping, jetting and drenching), fruit and vegetable production (disulforon), crop production (dimethoate), and public health (malathion for head lice).¹⁸⁵ ¹⁸⁶ A key feature of organophosphates is the inhibition of the enzyme acetylcholinesterase (AChE), which is essential for the regulation of the nervous system.¹⁸³ ¹⁸⁷ Symptoms of acute organophosphates toxicity include blurry vision, headache, nausea, diarrhoea, muscle weakness, confusion, loss of consciousness and respiratory distress. The severity of the symptoms depends on the amount ingested, the route of absorption, and the rate of metabolic breakdown of the insecticide.¹⁸⁷ At the time of the Siggins Miller review⁷, much remained unknown about the health effects for farmers who have had chronic exposure to organophosphates.¹⁸⁵ Two recent reviews have provided some insight into the effect of chronic pesticide exposure on the mental and physical health of farmers.¹⁸⁸ ¹⁸⁹

A 2019 scoping review by Khan and colleagues on the effects of pesticide exposure on the mental health of farmers identified an association between poor mental health and the previously underreported area of chronic low-dose exposure to pesticides. However, authors noted the need for future research to delineate descriptors for exposure types (long-term and acute) and for mental health conditions and neurobehavioral symptoms to facilitate appropriate analysis, discussion and context.¹⁸⁸ Another 2020 review by Perry and colleagues across 70 articles examined neurological and non-neurological effects of chronic organophosphates exposure in farmers globally (although none of these articles were from Australia). Findings suggested that chronic exposure was associated with deficits in attention and short-term memory, increased incidents of neurodegenerative diseases such as Alzheimer's and Parkinson's disease and effects on peripheral nerves and neurodevelopment.¹⁸⁹ In contrast, research to support non-neurological health concerns were limited, highlighting the need for further work to determine if there is a significant effect associated with chronic exposure. Authors also noted the need for further research to focus on early identification of farmers' risk of organophosphate exposure and early detection of symptoms.

The Siggins Miller review⁷ presented recommendations by Cotton and colleagues¹⁹⁰ for the integration of regular AChE monitoring into routine point of care health clinics.⁷ Authors noted regular monitoring would establish baseline AChE levels and provide farming and non-farming people with an understandable link between their AChE levels and pesticide use, empowering them to identify

potential exposure and act to reduce exposure through improved health and safety practices. Building on their previous work, a prospective 2018 cohort study by Cotton and colleagues determined the integration of routine AChE monitoring into rural health clinics was well accepted by farming and nonfarming participants from South-West Victoria and generated considerable interest amongst participants, with many recognising fluctuations in their AChE levels may indicate exposure.¹⁹¹ Authors noted the competency of health professionals crucial to the retention of farmers who require follow up monitoring. Further, incorporating point of care testing into health clinics is highly dependent on health professionals' attitude, skills and knowledge and availability of testing equipment. A key focus of the NCFH is its conduct of Agrisafe[™] clinics, where anyone in the agricultural sector can meet a trained agricultural clinician for a free comprehensive health, safety, and occupational exposure check, including pesticide (organophosphate specific) testing.¹⁹² However, further research could be conducted to examine the AChE surveillance provided at the AgrisafeTM clinics within the context of the factors identified by the authors.

Health and safety education has the potential to increase the level of health and safety literacy for farmers and agricultural workers concerning pesticide exposure. A recent systematic review by Coman and colleagues¹⁹³ of different educational interventions for agricultural workers suggest the strongest results in terms of behaviour change towards pesticide safety were reported for studies that used community participatory methods and considered not only self-reported knowledge, attitude, and practice indicators but also biomarkers as outcome indicators. The review also recommended continuous safety education from an early age that is culturally appropriate.¹⁹³ More recently, a limited follow-up study by Russell-Green and colleagues¹⁹⁴ of farming and agricultural workers established that research and education may be able to influence practice change, with results establishing changed organophosphates and other agrichemical handling practices and an increase in the use of personal protective equipment (PPE) following their involvement in the In-Field Personalised Cholinesterase Assessment Project (PCAP). Although an increase in PPE usage was identified across all categories, authors noted the largest increase (66%) occurred in the frequency of respirator use post-PCAP. Qualitative data collection from farmers focused on one key theme participation in PCAP - and highlighted participant sentiment that the study enabled greater awareness of their current behaviours and attitudes towards agrichemical use and allowed them to re-evaluate their safety practices. Authors identified the need for future research to include a control group and longitudinal research to determine the longevity of changed practices.

3.6 Community participation

Community participation is critical to align health care efforts to local rural and farming population needs.⁸ The health and sustainability of a community is threatened if provided health services and programs are unavailable or inappropriately designed and delivered.¹⁹⁵ As stated within the Australian National Strategic Framework for Rural and Remote Health, working with local contextual knowledge provides both an accurate picture of health issues and requirements of the community, and identifies missed opportunities and needed resources. Additionally, stronger relations between health services and communities build a stronger understanding between the community population's health and influencing socioeconomic and physical environment factors.²⁸ These sentiments are echoed by Bourke and colleagues who advocate for rural and remote communities as active change agents to participate and inform on healthcare service planning and delivery within their rural community.¹⁹⁶ An online co-design approach was more recently used with farmers to design a program to prevent poor mental health for primary producers in response to COVID-19 restrictions and illustrates how this additional research method for use when operating with limited resources or geographic constraints, and recognise,⁶¹ that programs which are developed through place-based and codesigned approaches capitalise on established and trusted community networks.¹⁹⁷ Rural and farming communities are interested and have a high willingness to support their local community. In the Rural Engaging Communities in Oral Health study, rural participant motivations included aims of achieving a self-perceived positive outcome for their community or organisation, perceptions they could

provide useful personal information, or a relevant role where they could benefit service delivery.¹⁹⁸ Study findings from The Ripple Effect and research by Kennedy determined that farmers have a high willingness and readiness to support others while avoiding help for themselves.¹⁹⁹ In all literature to date, we documented the extensive positive engagement effects of including community presence within co-design in farmer health promotion programs and research, community engagement in health workforce retention and delivery, and social support protective factors of health and recovery following severe injury.^{20 41 49}

Exploratory research by Currie and colleagues in 2015 found absence of community participation in rural health service delivery resulted in lack of positive impact and sustained change. Community members reported this was due to low participation and misalignment of methods to community contexts.²⁰⁰ Additionally, farmers in particular report a strong willingness to help others while avoiding seeking help for themselves. Currie and colleagues also found in the absence of formal community governance mechanisms and involvement for health issues, rural health practitioners acted as knowledge and practice translators between rural population and government health authorities.²⁰⁰ We understand from our profiling of the diminishing rural health workforce that there is a general low cultural competence and understanding of farming context which contributes to health gap disparities between farming communities and the general population. It is crucial that healthcare promotion, health care education and government health directives embed a whole community centred and engagement approach.

In the prior Siggins Miller review⁷, community participation and community member led decisionmaking to healthcare was discussed by Kenny and colleagues as a locally responsive, cost-effective and capacity-building approach to improving rural health outcomes.⁷⁸ Kenny and colleagues discussed that despite strong assertions from policymakers on the benefits of community participation, there was a significant gap in understanding the challenges and mitigating strategies associated with higher community participation.⁸ This included evidence to inform good community participation and health care service improvements, sustainability of participation, shared understanding, governance and practical application.⁸ Since this paper, the OHC program conducted in NSW has changed the local community narrative about mental health, suicide and quality of life through community driven decision-making, early and continued community involvement and control, building on local assets as designated by the local community as relevant and sustainable, and the ability to leverage expertise when required. The OHC noted similar sustainability issues noted by Kenny and colleagues' theoretical community participation paper, which suggested that community engagement (while strong at inception lay-person membership) fluctuated over time, effectiveness of working groups as membership declined, and steering committee memberships appear to alter as needs change. Preston and colleagues' review of the literature have suggested that health improvements with community participation are not gained without an extended timeframe, strong design methodology, adequate and sustained resources and strong relationships.²⁰¹ While considerable improvements can be made to health through community engagement to identify and justify increased resources, the question of how to sustain and maintain goal clarity within community driven health promotion remains unknown.

To date, government and public health policy priority within rural populations key focal strategy asserts community participation and involvement with health care delivery, however, there is a dearth of research within peer-reviewed empirical literature on sound and rigorous Australian co-participatory health care delivery with published evaluations. A 2021 scoping review by De Cotta and colleagues on characteristics of co-produced initiatives in rural Australian mental health found sparse results within peer-reviewed evidence published 2009-2019. The authors discuss that it is possible these findings do not appear in peer-reviewed journals and occupy the grey-literature space.²⁰² However, the benefits of partnerships with academics can promote the cross-disciplinary knowledge divide, improve the rigour and design of evaluation of community co-designed health programs and other health initiatives. This speaks to a continued need for the NCFH to bridge partnerships,

academics and farmers and farming families for positive impacts and sustainable efforts to farmer health, safety and wellbeing.

References

¹ Jones, C. A. (2009). *Health status and health care access of farm and rural populations (No. 57)*. DIANE Publishing.

https://www.ers.usda.gov/webdocs/publications/44424/9370_eib57_reportsummary_1_.pdf

² Brumby, S., Chandrasekara, A., McCoombe, S., Kremer, P., & Lewandowski, P. (2011). Farming Fit? Dispelling the Australian Agrarian Myth. *BMC research notes*, *4*(1), 89.

³ Brumby, S., Kennedy, A., & Chandrasekara, A. (2013). Alcohol consumption, obesity, and psychological distress in farming communities—An Australian study. *The Journal of Rural Health*, *29*(3), 311-319.

⁴ Kunde, L., Kõlves, K., Kelly, B., Reddy, P., & De Leo, D. (2017). Pathways to Suicide in Australian Farmers: A Life Chart Analysis. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *14*(4), 352. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph14040352

⁵ Kunde, L., Kõlves, K., Kelly, B., Reddy, P., & Leo, D. (2018). "The Masks We Wear": A Qualitative Study of Suicide in Australian Farmers. *The Journal of Rural Health*, *34*(3), 254–262. https://doi.org/10.1111/jrh.12290

⁶ Perceval, M., Ross, V., Kõlves, K., Reddy, P., & De Leo, D. (2018). Social factors and Australian farmer suicide: a qualitative study. *BMC Public Health*, *18*(1), 1-7.

⁷ Miller, I. (2017). *Mid-term Evaluation of the National Centre for Farmer Health – Literature Review*. Siggins-Miller. https://farmerhealth.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2014/01/Appendix-1_Literature-Review.pdf

⁸ Kenny, A., Hyett, N., Sawtell, J., Dickson-Swift, V., Farmer, J., & O'Meara, P. (2013). Community participation in rural health: a scoping review. *BMC Health Services Research*, *13*(1), 64.

⁹ Brumby, S. A., Ruldolphi, J., Rohlman, D., Donham, K. J., & Ruldolphi, S. B. J. (2017). Translating agricultural health and medicine education across the Pacific: a United States and Australian comparison study. *Rural and Remote Health*, *17*(3931)

¹⁰ Morrissey, H., Ball, P., & Brumby, S. (2015). Special health needs of Australian farmers. *Australian Journal of Pharmacy*, *96*(1137), 94-97

¹¹ Storey, J., & Sison, E. (2011). *Sustainable Farm Families[™] Impact Evaluation – Follow up*. National Centre for Farmer Health. http://www.farmerhealth.org.au/sites/default/files/SFF_Final_Evaluation_Report_2011.pdf

¹² Storey, J. (2010). *Evaluation of Sustainable Farm Families RIRDC Future Directions*. National Centre for Farmer Health. https://farmerhealth.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Evaluation_SFF_RIRDCFutureDirections_RobertsEvaluation2010.pdf

¹³ Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2008) *Rural, regional and remote health: indicators of health status and determinants of health.* https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/rural-remote-australians/rural-regional-remote-health-indicators/contents/table-of-contents

¹⁴ Smith, K. B., Humphreys, J.S., & Wilson, M. G. (2008). Addressing the health disadvantage of rural populations: how does epidemiological evidence inform rural health policies and research? *Aust J Rural Health*, *16*(2), 56–66. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2008.00953.x

¹⁵ Kennedy, A., Maple, M. J., McKay, K., & Brumby, S. A. (2014). Suicide and accidental death in Australia's rural farming communities: a review of the literature. *Rural and remote health*, *14*(1), 230-243.

¹⁶ Morrissey, S. A., & Reser, J. P. (2007) Natural disasters, climate change and mental health considerations for rural Australia. *Aust J Rural Health*. *15*(2), 120–125. doi:10.1111/ajr.2007.15.

¹⁷ Brumby, S.A., & Willder, S.J. (2009). The Sustainable MJ. Farm Families Project: changing attittudes to health. *Rural Remote Health*. *9*(1012), 1–11.

¹⁸ Safework Australia. (2020). *Work-related traumatic injury fatalities Australia 2020* https://www.safeworkaustralia.gov.au/sites/default/files/2021-11/Workrelated%20traumatic%20injury%20fatalities%20Australia%202020.pdf

¹⁹ AgHealth. (2021). *Non-intentional Farm Related Incidents in Australia – Annual Statistics* 2020. https://aghealth.sydney.edu.au/21-011/

²⁰ Beattie, J., McLeod, C., Murray, M., Pedler, D., Brumby, S., & Gabbe, B. (2018). What happens to the farm? Australian farmers' experiences after a serious farm injury. *Journal of Agromedicine*, *23*(2), 134-143.

²¹ Brumby, S., Cotton, J., & Todd, B. (2015). Agriculture, health and medicine: promoting people, places and possibilities across disciplines. In *Proceedings, 13th National Rural Health Conference, 12-14 March*.

²² Vayro, C., Brownlow, C., Ireland, M., & March, S. (2020). 'Farming is not Just an Occupation [but] a Whole Lifestyle': a qualitative examination of lifestyle and cultural factors affecting mental health help-seeking in Australian farmers. *Sociologia Ruralis*, *60*(1), 151-173.

²³ Adams, J., Cotton, J., & Brumby, S. (2020). Agricultural health and medicine education—Engaging rural professionals to make a difference to farmers' lives. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, *28*(4), 366–375. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ajr.12637</u>

²⁴ Brew, B., Inder, K., Allen, J., Thomas, M., & Kelly, B. (2016). The health and wellbeing of Australian farmers: a longitudinal cohort study. *BMC public health*, *16*(1), 1-11.

²⁵ Vayro, C., Brownlow, C., Ireland, M., & March, S. (2021). "Don't... Break Down on Tuesday Because the Mental Health Services are Only in Town on Thursday": A Qualitative Study of Service Provision Related Barriers to, and Facilitators of Farmers' Mental Health Help-Seeking. *Administration and policy in mental health and mental health services research*, *48*(3), 514-527.

²⁶ Beach, M. C., Price, E. G., & Gary, T. L. (2005). Cultural competence: a systematic review of health care provider educational interventions. *Med Care*. *43*(4), 356-373.

²⁷ Australian Medical Association. (2017). *Rural workforce initiatives 2017*. <u>Rural workforce initiatives 2017</u>.

²⁸ DOH. (2016). *National Strategic Framework for Rural and Remote Health*. <u>https://www1.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/national-strategic-framework-rural-remote-health</u>

²⁹ The Australian Productivity Commission. (2005). *Australia's Health Workforce: Research Report.* <u>https://www.pc.gov.au/inquiries/completed/health-workforce/report/healthworkforce.pdf</u>

³⁰ Farmer, J., Munoz, S-A., & Threlkeld, G. (2012) Theory in rural health. *Aust J Rural Health*, 20(4),185-189.

³¹ Campbell D. G., Greacen J. H., Giddings P. H., Skinner L. P. (2011) Regionalisation of general practice training - are we meeting the needs of rural Australia? *Med J Aust*, 194(S11).S71–S74.

³² Chisholm M., Russell D., & Humphreys, J. (2011) Measuring rural allied health workforce turnover and retention: What are the patterns, determinants and costs? *Aust. J. Rural Health*, 19, 81–88.

³³ Scheil-Adlung, X., (2015). *Global Evidence on Inequities in Rural Health Protection: New Data on Rural Deficits in Health Coverage for 174 Countries.* <u>https://www.ilo.org/secsoc/info</u> rmation

³⁴ World Health Organization. (2010). *Increasing Access to Health Workers in Remote and Rural Areas through Improved Retention: Global Policy Recommendations*. <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/44369</u>

³⁵ Rabinowitz, H. K. & Paynter, N.P. (2000). The role of the medical school in rural graduate medical education: pipeline or control valve? *The Journal of Rural Health*, 16(3), 249-253 12

³⁶ Norris, T. E. (2005). The universal importance of the 'pipeline'. *Australian Journal of Rural Health*, 13(4), 203-204

³⁷ Cosgrave, C., Maple, M., Hussain, R., (2018). An explanation of turnover intention among earlycareer nursing and allied health professionals working in rural and remote Australia: findings from a grounded theory study. *Rural Rem. Health*, *18*(3), 4511. <u>https://doi.org/10.22605/RRH4511</u>.

³⁸ Abelsen, B., Strasser, R., Heaney, D., Berggren, P., Sigurðsson, S., Brandstorp, H., & Nicoll, P. (2020). Plan, recruit, retain: a framework for local healthcare organizations to achieve a stable remote rural workforce. *Human Resources for Health*, *18*(1), 1-10.

³⁹ Gillespie, J., Cosgrave, C., & Malatzky, C. (2022). *Making the Case for Place Based Governance in Rural Health Workforce Recruitment and Retention: Lessons From Canada and Australia*. http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4081526.

⁴⁰ Mason, J. (2013.) *Review of Australian Government Health Workforce Programs*. Department of Health and Ageing: Canberra. https://medicaldeans.org.au/md/2018/07/2013-April_Mason-Review.pdf

⁴¹ Gillespie, J., Cosgrave, C., Malatzky, C., & Carden, C. (2022). Sense of place, place attachment, and belonging-in-place in empirical research: A scoping review for rural health workforce research. *Health & Place*, *74*, 102756. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2022.102756.

⁴² Australian Medical Association. (2019). *AMA Rural Health Issues Survey: 2019*. <u>https://ama.com.au/sites/default/files/documents/</u>

⁴³ Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2018). *Australia's Health 2018*. <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/getmedia/7c42913d-295f-4bc9-9c24-4e44eff4a04a/aihw-aus-221.pdf</u>

⁴⁴ Adams, J., & Tocchini, L. (2015). *The Impact of Allied Health Professionals in Improving Outcomes and Reducing the Cost of Treating Diabetes, Osteoarthritis and Stroke—A Report Developed for Services for Australian Rural and Remote Allied Health (SARRAH)*. <u>https://sarrah.org.au/our-</u> <u>work/policy-and-strategy/publications/191-the-impact-of-allied-health-professionals-in-improving-</u> <u>outcomes-and-reducing-the-cost-of-treating-diabetes-osteoarthritis-and-stroke</u>

⁴⁵ Centre for Rural & Remote Mental Health. (2017). Suicide and Suicide Prevention in Rural Areas of Australia—Briefing Paper. <u>https://www.crrmh.com.au/content/uploads/Briefing-</u> <u>Paper_FINAL_11052017.pdf</u> ⁴⁶ Graham E. M, & Duffield C. (2010). An ageing nursing workforce. *Australian Health Review*, 34, 44-48. <u>https://doi.org/10.1071/AH09684</u>

⁴⁷ APH. (2004). *Nurse shortages and the impact on health services*. <u>Chapter 2 - Nurse shortages and</u> the impact on health services – Parliament of Australia (aph.gov.au)

⁴⁸ Playford D., Moran M., & Thompson S. (2020) Factors associated with rural work for nursing and allied health graduates 15–17 years after an undergraduate rural placement through the University Department of Rural Health program. *Rural Remote Health*, *20*(1), 15-17.

⁴⁹ Kulig, J. C., Stewart, N., Penz, K., Forbes, D., Morgan, D., & Emerson, P. (2009). Work setting, community attachment, and satisfaction among rural and remote nurses. *Public Health Nurs*. *26*, 430–439

⁵⁰ Attract Connect Stay. (2022). https://attractconnectstay.com.au/

⁵¹ Todd, B., Brumby, S., & Kennedy, A. (2015). Pulling people, places, pages and pathologies together through farm health: Proceedings of the 13th National Rural Health Conference: People, Places, Possibilities. National Rural Health Alliance.

⁵² Temperley, J., Lower, T., & Herde, E. (2013). Safety on small Australian farms. *Rural Society*, *23*(1), 101-112.

⁵³ Durey, A., & Lower, T. (2004). The culture of safety on Australian farms. *Rural Society*, *14*(1), 57-69.

⁵⁴ Australian Bureau of Statistics. (2012). Australian farming and farmers. https://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/lookup/4102.0main+features10dec+2012

⁵⁵ O'Connor, T., Meredith, D., McNamara, J., O'Hora, D., & Kinsella, J. (2021). Farmer discussion groups create space for peer learning about safety and health. *Journal of Agromedicine*, *26*(2), 120-131.

⁵⁶ Brumby, S., Hatherell, T., Jensen, J., & Nelson, L. (2018). 1412 Sustainable farm families across the globe–the most important part of any farm is a healthy farm family.

⁵⁷ Brumby, S., Martin, J., & Willder, S. (2006, January). *The sustainable farm families project: changing farmer attitudes to health.* In *APEN 2006: Practice change for sustainable communities: Exploring footprints, pathways and possibilities: Proceedings of APEN International Conference.* The Regional Institute Ltd.

⁵⁸ Dufty, N., & Jackson, T. (2018). *Information and communication technology use in Australian agriculture.* Department of Agriculture and Water Resources.

https://www.agriculture.gov.au/sites/default/files/sitecollectiondocuments/abares/ict-use-australian-agriculture.pdf

⁵⁹ Burgus, S., & Duysen, E. (2017). Identifying Topics and Dissemination Methods for Agricultural Safety and Health Messages. *Safety*, *3*(1), 3

⁶⁰ Rust, N. A., Stankovics, P., Jarvis, R. M., Morris-Trainor, Z., de Vries, J. R., Ingram, J., ... & Reed, M. S. (2022). Have farmers had enough of experts?. *Environmental Management*, *69*(1), 31-44.

⁶¹ Kennedy, A., Cosgrave, C., Macdonald, J., Gunn, K., Dietrich, T., & Brumby, S. (2021). Translating codesign from face-to-face to online: an Australian primary producer project conducted during COVID-19. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *18*(8), 4147. ⁶² Kennedy, A. J., Brumby, S. A., Versace, V. L., & Brumby-Rendell, T. (2020). The ripple effect: a digital intervention to reduce suicide stigma among farming men. *BMC public health*, *20*(1), 1-12.

⁶³ World Health Organization. (2020). *Global Health Estimates 2020: Deaths by Cause, Age, Sex, by Country and by Region, 2000-2019.* https://www.who.int/data/gho/data/themes/mortality-and-global-health-estimates/ghe-leading-causes-of-death

⁶⁴ Sung, H., Ferlay, J., Siegel, R, L., Laversanne, M., Soerjomataram, I., Jemal, A., & Bray, F. (2021). Global Cancer Statistics: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. *CA Cancer J Clin*. 71(3), 209-249. doi: 10.3322/caac.21660.

⁶⁵ Siggins Miller. (2009). CanNET National Support and Evaluation Service. Final National Evaluation Report. Cancer Service Networks National Demonstration Program. https://www.canceraustralia.gov.au/sites/default/files/publications/natl_cannet_eval_report_504af 020c4b50.pdf

⁶⁶ Fragar, L., Depczynski, J., & Lower, T. (2011). Mortality patterns of Australian male farmers and farm managers. *Aust J Rural Health*, *19*(4), 179–84. https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1440-1584.2011.01209.x

⁶⁷Fox, P., & Boyce, A. (2014). Cancer health inequality persists in regional and remote Australian communities. *83*(2).

⁶⁸ Clegg, L., Reichman, M. E., Miller, B. A., Hankey, B. F., Singh, G. K., Lin, Y. D., Goodman, M. T., Lynch, C. F., Schwartz, S. M., Chen, V. W., Bernstein, L., Gomez, S. L., Graff, J. J., Lin, C. C., Johnson, N. J., & Edwards, B. K. (2009). Impact of socioeconomic status on cancer incidence and stage at diagnosis: Selected findings from the surveillance, epidemiology, and end results: National Longitudinal Mortality Study. *Cancer Causes Control.* 20, 417–35.

⁶⁹ Cowdery, S. P., Sajjad, M. A., Holloway-Kew, K. L., Mohebbi, M., Williams, L. J., Kotowicz, M. A., ... & Pasco, J. A. (2019). Mapping Cancer incidence across Western Victoria: the association with age, accessibility, and socioeconomic status among men and women. *BMC cancer*, *19*(1), 1-10.

⁷⁰ Ireland, M. J., March, S., Crawford-Williams, F., Cassimatis, M., Aitken, J. F., Hyde, M. K., ... & Dunn, J. (2017). A systematic review of geographical differences in management and outcomes for colorectal cancer in Australia. *BMC Cancer*, *17*(1), 1-12.

⁷¹ Jemal, A., Center, M. M., DeSantis, C., & Ward, E. M. (2010). Global patterns of cancer incidence and mortality rates and trends. *Cancer Epidemiology and Prevention Biomarkers*, *19*(8), 1893-1907.

⁷² Murage, P., Bachmann, M. O., & Crawford, S. M. (2019). Geographical access to GPs and modes of cancer diagnosis in England: A cross-sectional study. *Fam. Pract, 36*, 284–290

⁷³ Sabesan, S., Simcox, K., & Marr, I. (2012). Medical oncology clinics through videoconferencing: an acceptable telehealth model for rural patients and health workers. *Internal Medicine Journal*, *42*(7), 780-785.

⁷⁴ Murphy, C., Sabesan, S., Steer, C., Yates, P., Booms, A., Jones, V., ... & Goldstein, D. (2015). Oncology service initiatives and research in regional Australia. *Australian Journal of Rural Health*, *23*(1), 40-48

⁷⁵ Smit-Kroner, C., & Brumby, S. (2015). Farmers sun exposure, skin protection and public health campaigns: An Australian perspective. *Preventive medicine reports*, *2*, 602-607

⁷⁶ Dobson, C., Rubin, G., Murchie, P., Macdonald, S., & Sharp, L. (2020). Reconceptualising rural cancer inequalities: time for a new research agenda. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(4), 1455.

⁷⁷ Kachuri, L., Harris, M. A., MacLeod, J. S., Tjepkema, M., Peters, P. A., & Demers, P. A. (2017). Cancer risks in a population-based study of 70,570 agricultural workers: results from the Canadian census health and Environment cohort (CanCHEC). *BMC cancer*, *17*(1), 1-15.

⁷⁸ D'Souza, C., Kramadhari, N., Skalkos, E., Dutton, T., & Bailey, J. (2021). Sun safety knowledge, practices and attitudes in rural Australian farmers: a cross-sectional study in Western New South Wales. *BMC Public Health*, *21*(1), 1-10

⁷⁹ Ghaffari, R. S., Tezval, J., Harooni, J., & Armoon, B. (2019). Skin cancer-related coping appraisal among farmers of rural areas: Applying protection motivation theory. *Journal of Cosmetic Dermatology*, *18*(6), 1830–1836. https://doi.org/10.1111/jocd.12929

⁸⁰ Shoveller, Lovato, C. Y., Peters, L., & Rivers, J. K. (2000). Canadian National Survey on Sun Exposure & Protective Behaviours: Outdoor Workers. *Canadian Journal of Public Health*, 91(1), 34–35. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03404250

⁸¹ Williams, W., Brumby, S., Calvano, A., Hatherell, T., Mason, H., Mercer-Grant, C., & Hogan, A. (2015). Farmers' work-day noise exposure. *Australian Journal of Rural Health, 2*, 67.

⁸² National Centre for Farmer Health. (2021). *Noise Prevention.* https://farmerhealth.org.au/2014/03/21/noise-prevention

⁸³ WorkSafe. (2021). *Noise in agriculture: Identification, assessment & control.* Government of Western Australia: Department of Commerce.

https://www.commerce.wa.gov.au/sites/default/files/atoms/files/noise_newsletter_-_agriculture.pdf

⁸⁴ Brumby, S. (2016). *Shhh hearing in a farming environment*. https://www.ruralhealth.org.au/12nrhc/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Brumby-Susan_abs.pdf

⁸⁵ Depczynski, J., Franklin, R. C., Challinor, K., Williams, W., & Fragar, L. J. (2005). Farm noise emissions during common agricultural activities. *Journal of Agricultural Safety and Health*, *11*(3), 325-334.

⁸⁶ Bailey, J., Dutton, T., Payne, K., Wilson, R., & Brew, B. K. (2017). Farm safety practices and farm size in New South Wales. *Journal of Agromedicine*, *22*(3), 229-234.

⁸⁷ Lower, T., Fragar, L., Depcynzksi, J., Challinor, K., Mills, J., & Williams, W. (2010). Improving hearing health for farming families. *Rural and Remote Health*, *10*(1), 179-187.

⁸⁸ Safe Work Australia. (2015). Managing noise and preventing hearing loss at work. https://www.safeworkaustralia.gov.au/system/files/documents/1702/managing_noise_preventing_ hearing_loss_work.pdf

⁸⁹ National Rural Health Alliance. (2014). *Hearing loss in rural Australia*. https://www.ruralhealth.org.au/sites/default/files/publications/nrha-factsheet-hearing-loss.pdf

⁹⁰ Williams, W., Purdy, S. C., Murray, N., Dillon, H., LePage, E., Challinor, K., & Storey, L. (2004). Does the presentation of audiometric test data have a positive effect on the perceptions of workplace noise and noise exposure avoidance?. *Noise and Health*, *6*(24), 75.

⁹¹ Mead-Hunter, R., Selvey, L. A., Rumchev, K. B., Netto, K. J., & Mullins, B. J. (2019). Noise exposure on mixed grain and livestock farms in Western Australia. *Annals of work exposures and health*, *63*(3), 305-315.

⁹² Cramer, M. E., Wendl, M. J., Sayles, H., Duysen, E., & Achutan, C. (2017). Knowledge, attitudes, and practices for respiratory and hearing health among Midwestern farmers. *Public Health Nursing*, *34*(4), 348-358.

⁹³ Australian Bureau of Statistics. (2020). Causes of Death 2019, cat. no. 3303.0. https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/causes-death/causes-death-australia/latestrelease

⁹⁴ Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2021). *Heart Stroke and Vascular Disease Australia Facts*. https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/heart-stroke-vascular-diseases/hsvd-facts/contents/about

⁹⁵ Alston, L., Peterson, K. L., Jacobs, J. P., Allender, S., & Nichols, M. (2017). Quantifying the role of modifiable risk factors in the differences in cardiovascular disease mortality rates between metropolitan and rural populations in Australia: a macrosimulation modelling study. *BMJ open*, *7*(11), e018307.

⁹⁶ Brumby, S., Chandrasekara, A., McCoombe, S., Kremer, P., & Lewandowski, P. (2012). Cardiovascular risk factors and psychological distress in Australian farming communities. *Australian Journal of Rural Health*, 20(3), 131-137.

⁹⁷ Pinidiyapathirage, J., O'Shannessy, M., Harte, J., Brumby, S., & Kitchener, S. (2018). Chronic disease and health risk behaviors among rural agricultural workforce in Queensland. *Journal of agromedicine*, *23*(1), 32-39.

⁹⁸ Baker, T., McCoombe, S., Mercer-Grant, C., & Brumby, S. (2011). Chest pain in rural communities; balancing decisions and distance. *Emergency Medicine Australasia*, *23*(3), 337-345

⁹⁹ Baker, T., McCoombe, S., Mercer-Grant, C., & Brumby, S. (2011). Farmers with acute chest pain are uncertain how and when to seek help: A pilot study. *Emergency Medicine Australasia*, 23(2), 1-9

¹⁰⁰ Thompson, S. C., Nedkoff, L., Katzenellenbogen, J., Hussain, M. A., & Sanfilippo, F. (2019). Challenges in managing acute cardiovascular diseases and follow up care in rural areas: a narrative review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *16*(24), 5126.

¹⁰¹ National Rural Health Alliance. (2015). *Cardiovascular Disease in Rural Australia.* https://www.ruralhealth.org.au/sites/default/files/publications/cardiovascular-disease-fact-sheet-may-2015.pdf

¹⁰² Kinsman, L., Tham, R., Symons, J., Jones, M., Campbell, S., & Allenby, A. (2017). Prevention of cardiovascular disease in rural Australian primary care: an exploratory study of the perspectives of clinicians and high-risk men. *Australian Journal of Primary Health*, *22*(6), 510-516.

¹⁰³ Pinidiyapathirage, J., O'Shannessy, M., Harte, J., Brumby, S., & Kitchener, S. (2018). Chronic disease and health risk behaviors among rural agricultural workforce in Queensland. *Journal of agromedicine*, *23*(1), 32-39.

¹⁰⁴ Allan, J., Clifford, A., & Meister, P. (2012). Drug and alcohol use by farm and fishing workers: key findings for primary industry. In 2012 Sowing the Seeds of Farmer Health: 2nd Biennial National Centre for Farmer Health Conference. VURRN Press.

¹⁰⁵ Jhanjee S. Evidence based psychosocial interventions in substance use. *Indian J Psychol Med*. 2014;36(2):112-118. doi:10.4103/0253-7176.130960

¹⁰⁶ Department of Health. (2013). *Alcohol and other drug treatment principles*. https://www.health.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/migrated/files/collections/policies-and-guidelines/v/victorian-alcohol-and-drug-treatment-principles-2013---pdf.pdf

¹⁰⁷ Foskey, R. (2005). *Older farmers and retirement*. Rural Industries Research and Development Corporation.

¹⁰⁸ Rogers, M., Barr, N., O'Callaghan, Z., Brumby, S., & Warburton, J. (2013). Healthy ageing: farming into the twilight. *Rural Society*, 3859-3873.

¹⁰⁹ Monaghan, N., Lower, T., & Rolfe, M. (2017). Fatal incidents in Australia's older farmers (2001–2015). *Journal of Agromedicine*, *22*(2), 100-108.

¹¹⁰ Peel, D., Berry, H. L., & Schirmer, J. (2016). Farm exit intention and wellbeing: a study of Australian farmers. *Journal of Rural Studies*, *47*, 41-51.

¹¹¹ ABS (2020). *Retirement and Retirement intentions*. <u>https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/labour/employment-and-unemployment/retirement-and-</u>retirement-intentions-australia/2018-19

¹¹² ABS. (2020). *Agricultural Commodities, Australia.* <u>https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/industry/agriculture/agricultural-commodities-australia/2018-19</u>

¹¹³ Sajjad, M. A., Holloway, K. L., Kotowicz, M. A., Livingston, P. M., Khasraw, M., Hakkennes, S., ... & Pasco, J. A. (2016). Ageing, chronic disease and injury: a study in western Victoria (Australia). *Journal of Public Health Research*, *5*(2).

¹¹⁴ Holloway, K. L., Sajjad, M. A., Mohebbi, M., Kotowicz, M. A., Livingston, P. M., Khasraw, M., ... & Pasco, J. A. (2018). The epidemiology of hip fractures across western Victoria, Australia. *Bone*, *108*, 1-9.

¹¹⁵ Brennan-Olsen, S. L., Vogrin, S., Graves, S., Holloway-Kew, K. L., Page, R. S., Sajjad, M. A., ... & Pasco, J. A. (2019). Revision joint replacement surgeries of the hip and knee across geographic region and socioeconomic status in the western region of Victoria: a cross-sectional multilevel analysis of registry data. *BMC musculoskeletal disorders*, *20*(1), 1-6.

¹¹⁶ O'Meara, P. (2019). The ageing farming workforce and the health and sustainability of agricultural communities: A narrative review. *Australian Journal of Rural Health*, *27*(4), 281-289.

¹¹⁷ O'Callaghan, Z., & Warburton, J. (2017). No one to fill my shoes: narrative practices of three ageing Australian male farmers. *Ageing & Society*, *37*(3), 441-461.

¹¹⁸ Commonwealth of Australia. (2021). *Royal Commission into Aged Care Quality and Safety*. https://agedcare.royalcommission.gov.au/

¹¹⁹ Daghagh Yazd, S., Wheeler, S. A., & Zuo, A. (2019). Key risk factors affecting farmers' mental health: A systematic review. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, *16*(23), 4849.

¹²⁰ Fragar, L., Henderson, A., Morton, C., & Pollock, K. (2007). The mental health of people on Australian farms–the facts. *Facts and figures on Farm Health and Safety Series*, *12*.

¹²¹ National Rural Health Alliance. (2017). Mental Health in Rural and Remote Australia. <u>https://www.ruralhealth.org.au/sites/default/files/publications/nrha-mental-health-factsheet-dec-2017.pdf</u> ¹²² Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2020). *Rural and Remote Health*. https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/australias-health/rural-and-remote-health

¹²³ Australian Bureau of Statistics. (2018). *Mental Health*.

https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/mental-health/mental-health/latest-release

¹²⁴ Parliament of Australia. (2018). *Accessibility and quality of mental health services in rural and remote Australia.*

https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Senate/Community_Affairs/MentalH ealthServices/Report.

¹²⁵ Henley, G., & Harrison, J. E. (2014). *Suicide and hospitalised self-harm in Australia: trends and analysis*. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. https://www.aihw.gov.au/getmedia/b70c6e73-40dd-41ce-9aa4-b72b2a3dd152/18303.pdf.aspx?inline=true

¹²⁶ Australian Bureau of Statistics (2015). National Health Survey: First Results, 2014-15. Canberra:
ABS. http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/4364.0.55.001

¹²⁷ Australian Bureau of Statistics. National Health Survey, Mental Health and co-existing physical health conditions, Australia, 2014-15. Canberra: ABS, 2015.

¹²⁸ Kennedy, A. J., Adams, J., Dwyer, J., & Brumby, S. (2021). Rural suicide risk and physical ill health: A qualitative study of the Victorian Suicide Register, 2009-2015. *Australian journal of rural health*, *29*(6), 927-938.

¹²⁹ Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2020). Suicide and self-harm monitoring: Deaths by suicide by remoteness areas. https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/rural-remote-australians/rural-and-remote-health

¹³⁰ Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2020). Chronic Conditions and multimorbidity. http://aihw.gov.au/reports/australias-health/chronic-conditions-and-multimorbidity

¹³¹ Hagen, B. N., Albright, A., Sargeant, J., Winder, C. B., Harper, S. L., O'Sullivan, T. L., & Jones-Bitton, A. (2019). Research trends in farmers' mental health: A scoping review of mental health outcomes and interventions among farming populations worldwide. *PLoS One*, *14*(12), e0225661.

¹³² Hagen, B. N., Albright, A., Sargeant, J., Winder, C. B., Harper, S. L., O'Sullivan, T. L., & Jones-Bitton, A. (2019). Research trends in farmers' mental health: A scoping review of mental health outcomes and interventions among farming populations worldwide. *PLoS One*, *14*(12), e0225661

¹³³ Kennedy, A., Latham, A., McKay, C., Adams, J., Kaspers, S., Cotton, J., & Brumby, S. (2021). *Rapid Review: Agriculture-dependent Community Resilience.* https://farmerhealth.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/20220318_Rapid-Review_Ag-Resilient-Community-Resilience_Final-Report_with-funding-acknowledgement.pdf

¹³⁴ Younker, T., & Radunovich, H. L. (2021). Farmer mental health interventions: a systematic review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *19*(1), 244.

¹³⁵ Younker, T., & Radunovich, H. L. (2021). Farmer mental health interventions: a systematic review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *19*(1), 244.

¹³⁶ Murray, M., Beattie, J., McLeod, C., Pedler, D., Brumby, S. A., & Gabbe, B. (2019). 'It could have been a lot worse': the psychological effects of farm-related serious injury in Victoria. *Rural and Remote Health*, *19*(3), 5323-5323.

¹³⁷ Murray, M., Beattie, J., McLeod, C., Pedler, D., Brumby, S. A., & Gabbe, B. (2019). 'It could have been a lot worse': the psychological effects of farm-related serious injury in Victoria. *Rural and remote health*, *19*(3), 5323-5323.

¹³⁸ Hull, M. J., Fennell, K. M., Vallury, K., Jones, M., & Dollman, J. (2017). A comparison of barriers to mental health support-seeking among farming and non-farming adults in rural South Australia. *Australian Journal of Rural Health*, *25*(6), 347-353.

¹³⁹ Perceval, M., Kõlves, K., Ross, V., Reddy, P., & De Leo, D. (2019). Environmental factors and suicide in Australian farmers: A qualitative study. *Archives of Environmental & Occupational Health*, *74*(5), 279-286

¹⁴⁰ Bryant, L., & Garnham, B. (2015). The fallen hero: masculinity, shame and farmer suicide in Australia. *Gender, Place & Culture, 22*(1), 67-82.

¹⁴¹ Kavalidou, K., McPhedran, S., & De Leo, D. (2015). Farmers' contact with health care services prior to suicide: evidence for the role of general practitioners as an intervention point. *Australian Journal of Primary Health*, *21*(1), 102-105.

¹⁴² The National Centre for Farmer Health. (2020) *The Ripple Effect Final Report*. https://farmerhealth.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/stride-final-report-the-ripple-effect-sml.pdf

¹⁴³ Chowdhury, A. N., Banerjee, S., Brahma, A., & Biswas, M. K. (2013). Participatory research for preventing pesticide-related DSH and suicide in Sundarban, India: a brief report. *International Scholarly Research Notices*.

¹⁴⁴ Powell, N., Dalton, H., Perkins, D., Considine, R., Hughes, S., Osborne, S., & Buss, R. (2019). Our healthy Clarence: a community-driven wellbeing initiative. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *16*(19), 3691.

¹⁴⁵ Centre for Rural & Remote Mental Health. (2018). *Our Health Clarence: Evaluation report*. https://www.crrmh.com.au/content/uploads/Report_Our-Healthy-Clarence-2018-Evaluation_FINAL-1.pdf

¹⁴⁶ Kennedy, A., Adams, J., Dwyer, J., Rahman, M. A., & Brumby, S. (2020). Suicide in rural Australia: are farming-related suicides different *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(6), 2010.

¹⁴⁷ Arnautovska, U., McPhedran, S., & De Leo, D. (2013). A regional approach to understanding farmer suicide rates in Queensland. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 49(4), 593–599. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-013-0777-9

¹⁴⁸ Brumby, S., Chandrasekara, A., Kremer, P., Torres, S., McCoombe, S., & Lewandowski, P. (2013). The effect of physical activity on psychological distress, cortisol and obesity: results of the farming fit intervention program. *BMC public health*, *13*(1), 1018.

¹⁴⁹ Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2016). *Chronic disease and comorbidities*. https://www.aihw.gov.au/getmedia/666de2ad-1c92-4db3-9c01-1368ba3c8c98/ah16-3-3-chronicdisease-comorbidities.pdf.aspx

¹⁵⁰ Rasmussen, B., Wynter, K., Rawson, H. A., Skouteris, H., Ivory, N., & Brumby, S. A. (2021). Selfmanagement of diabetes and associated comorbidities in rural and remote communities: a scoping review. *Australian Journal of Primary Health*.

¹⁵¹ Naik, A.D., Hundt, N.E., Vaughan, E.M., Petersen, N.J., Zeno, D., Kunik. M.E., Cully, J.A. (2019). Effect of telephone-delivered collaborative goal setting and behavioural activation vs enhanced

usual care for depression among adults with uncontrolled diabetes: a randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Network Open, 2*, e198634. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.8634

¹⁵² Day, L.M., & McGrath, A. (1999). Unintentional machinery injury on farms in Victoria.

¹⁵³ Lower, T., & Temperley, J. (2018). Farm safety – time to act. *Health Promotion Journal of Australia*, 29(2), 167-172.

¹⁵⁴ Alkhaledi, K., Means, K., McKenzie, E., & Smith, J. (2013). Reducing occupational fatalities by using NOISH 3rd generation automotaically deployable rollover protective structure. *Safety Science*, *51*(1), 427-43.

¹⁵⁵ Ehlers, S., & Field, W. (2017). Injury/fatality-casing incidents involving the rearward movement of agricultural machinery: Types, causes, and preventative measures. *Safety, 3*(1).

¹⁵⁶ Fargnoli, M., & Lombardi, M. (2020). Safety vision of agricultural tractors: Am engineering perspective based on recent studies (2009-2019). *Safety*, 6(1), 1-20.

¹⁵⁷ Horberry, T., Burgess-Limerick, R., Storey, N., Thomas, M., Ruschena, L., Cook, M., Pettitt, C. (2014). *A User-Centred Safe Design Approach to Control*. <u>http://www.ohsbok.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/34.1-User-centred-safe-design-approach-to-control.pdf?4ddbe2</u>

¹⁵⁸ Leso, V., Fontana, L., & Iavicoli, I. (2018). The occupational health and safety dimension of Industry 4.0. *Medicina Del Lavoro, 110*(5), 327-338.

¹⁵⁹ Royal Australasian College of Surgeons. (2017). Quad Bike Safety Taskforce – Issue Paper Submission for Consumer, *Building and Occupational Services*. <u>https://www.surgeons.org/news/advocacy/2017-03-02-racs-responds-to-the-quad-bike-safety-in-tasmania-issues-paper</u>

¹⁶⁰ Australian Competition and Consumer Commission (2018). *Quad bike safety. Consultation Regulation Impact Statement.* <u>https://www.productsafety.gov.au/systems/files/DORIS20-20D18-3922720Quad20Bike20Safety20-20Consultation20Regulations20Impact20Statement.PDF</u>

¹⁶¹ Liddle, S. E., McDermott, K. M., Ward, L. M., Lim, H. H., & Read, D. J. (2020) Quad bike injuries at an Australian regional hospital: A trauma registry review. *ANZ Journal of Surgery, 90* (4), 472-476.

¹⁶² Lower, T., Peachy, K. L., & Fragar, L. (2021). A descriptive review of quad-related deaths in Australia (2011-20). *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health.*

¹⁶³ Amey, J., Christey, G. (2019). A six-year review of patients admitted to hospital with injuries related to quad bike use. *New Zealand Medical Journal, 132*(1501), 33-40.

¹⁶⁴ Khorsandi F., Ayers, P.D., Myers M. L., Oech, S., & White, D. J. (2021). Engineering control technologies to protect operators in agricultural all-terrain vehicle rollovers. *Journal of Agricultural Safety and Health*, *27*(3), 177-201.

¹⁶⁵ Lower, T., Herde, E., & Fragar, L. (2012). Quad bike deaths in Australia 2001 to 2010. *Journal of Health, Safety, and Environment, 28*, 7-24.

¹⁶⁶ McIntosh, A. S., Patton, D. A., Rechnitzer, G., & Grzebieta, R. (2016). Injury mechanisms in fatal Australian quad bike incidents. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, *17*(4), 386-390.

¹⁶⁷ Farmsafe Australia. (2021). Safer Farms Report 2021 – Agricultural Injury and Fatality Trend Report. https://storage.googleapis.com/kms-au.appspot.com/sites/farmsafe-new/assets/de9a1557fd1c-47e7-a657-4e2b4c8d04d1/FarmSafe_Report_Trend_Booklet_2021_V14FINAL.pdf ¹⁶⁸ Adams, J., Kennedy, A., Cotton, J., & Brumby, S. (2021). Child farm-related injury in Australia: a review of the literature. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *18*(11), 6063.

¹⁶⁹ Peachey, K. L., Lower, T., & Rolfe, M. (2020). Protecting the future: Fatal incidents on Australian farms involving children (2001-2019). *Australian Journal of Rural Health*, *28*(4), 385-393.

¹⁷⁰ Nilsson, K. (2016). Parents' attitudes to risk and injury to children and young people on farms. *PLoS one*, *11*(6), e0158368.

¹⁷¹ Lundqvist, P., Stave, C., & Göransson, E. (2022). Parents' Risk Acceptance and Attitudes Toward the Use of Quad Bikes by Children and Young People in Sweden. *Journal of agricultural safety and health*, *28*(1), 31–47. https://doi.org/10.13031/jash.14558

¹⁷² Summers, P., Quandt, S. A., Spears Johnson, C. R., & Arcury, T. A. (2018). Child work safety on the farms of local agricultural market producers: parent and child perspectives. *Journal of Agromedicine*, *23*(1), 52-59.

¹⁷³ Clapperton, A. J., Herde, E. L., & Lower, T. (2013). Quad bike related injury in Victoria, Australia. *Medical Journal of Australia, 199*(6), 418-422.

¹⁷⁴ Fragar, L., & Lower, T. (2010). Motor transport and traffic safety in Australian agriculture: A review. *Journal of the Australasian College of Road Safety, 21*(4), 22.

¹⁷⁵ Australian Competition and Consumer Commission. (2019). *Quad bike safety – Final Recommendations to the Minister*. <u>https://consultation.accc.gov.au/product-safety/quad-bike-safety-standard-exposure-</u>

draft/supporting_documents/Quad%20bike%20safety%20%20Final%20Recommendation%20to%20 the%20Minister.pdf

¹⁷⁶ United States Consumer Product Safety Commission. (2020). *Rollover Tests of ATVs Outfitted with Occupant Protection Devices (OPDs)*. <u>https://www.cpsc.gov/s3fs-public/SEA-Report-to-CPSC-ATVs-OPDs-final-redacted_0.pdf?VRu656v4QtP5rKliw0kuSQP_hW49TVDK</u>

¹⁷⁷ Twin, J., Barker, S., Day, L., McMillan, J., Cotton, J., Adams, J., Taylor, F., & Silva, A. (2021). 4E.001 Learnings of farmer behaviour from the Victorian Quad Bike Rebate Scheme. *Injury Prevention, 27* (Suppl2), A37-A37.

¹⁷⁸ Safework NSW. (2022). *Side-by-Side Vehicle Safety*. <u>Side-by-side-vehicle safety</u> | <u>SafeWork NSW</u>

¹⁷⁹ Grzebieta, R., Rechnitzer, G., & Simmons, K. (2015). Dynamic handling test results. *Quad Bike Performance Project TARS Research Report*, *2*.

¹⁸⁰ AgHealth. (2016). *Safety of Quads and Side-by-Side Vehicles on Australian Farms.* https://aghealth.sydney.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Safe_Use_Of_Quads_and_SSU.pdf

¹⁸¹ Benham, E., Ross, S., Mavilia, M., Fisher, P., Christmas, A., Sing, R. (2017). Injuries from all-terrain vehicles: An opportunity for injury prevention. *American Journal of Surgery, 214,* 211-216.

¹⁸² Irwin, A., Mihulkova, J., Berkely, S., & Tone, L. (2022). "No -one else wears one": Exploring farmer attitudes towards All-Terrain Vehicle helmets using the COM-B model. *Journal of Safety Research, In press.*

¹⁸³ Suratman, S., Edwards, J. W., Babina, K. (2015). Organophosphate pesticides exposure among farmworkers: Pathways and risk of adverse health effects. *Reviews on Environmental Health, 30*(1), 65-79.

¹⁸⁴ Strong, L. L., Starks, H. E., Meischke, H., & Thompson, B. (2009). Perspectives of mothers in farmworker households on reducing the take-home pathway of pesticide exposure. *Health Education & Behaviour, 36*(5), 915-929.

¹⁸⁵ Cotton, J., Lewandowski, P., & Brumby, S. (2015). Cholinesterase Outreach Project (CROP): Measuring cholinesterase activity and pesticide use in an agricultural community. *BMC Public Health*, *15*(1), 748.

¹⁸⁶ Russell-Green, S., Cotton, J., & Brumby, S. (2020). Research engagement changes attitudes and behaviours towards agrichemical safety in Australian farmers. *Safety, 6*(1).

¹⁸⁷ Robb, E. L., & Baker, M. B. (2021). *Organophosphate Toxicity*. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK470430</u>

¹⁸⁸ Kahn, N., Kennedy, A., Cotton, J., & Brumby, S. (2019). A pest to mental health? Exploring the link between exposure to agrichemicals in farmers and mental health. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *16*(8).

¹⁸⁹ Perry, J., Cotton, J., Rahman, M.A., & Brumby, S. A., (2020). Organophosphate exposure and the chronic effects on farmers: A narrative review. *Rural Remote Health, 20*(1), 4508.

¹⁹⁰ Cotton, J., Lewandowski, P., & Brumby, S. (2015). Cholinesterase Outreach Project (CROP): Measuring cholinesterase activity and pesticide use in an agricultural community. *BMC Public Health*, *15*(1), 748.

¹⁹¹ Cotton, J., Edwards, J., Rahman, M. A., & Brumby, S. (2018). Cholinesterase research outreach project (CROP): Point of care cholinesterase measurement in an Australian agricultural community. *Environmental Health*, *17*(1), 31.

¹⁹² National Centre for Farmer Health (2021). *AgriSafeTM clinics*. <u>http://farmerhealth.org.au/safety-centre/agrisafe-clinics</u>

¹⁹³ Coman, M. A., Marcu, A., Chereches, R.M, Leppala, J., & Van Den Broucke, S. (2020). Educational interventions to improve safety and health literacy among agricultural workers: A systematic review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(3), 1114.

¹⁹⁴ Russell-Green, S., Cotton, J., & Brumby, S. (2020). Research engagement changes attitudes and behaviours towards agrichemical safety in Australian famers. *Safety*, 6(1)

¹⁹⁵ Taylor, Wilkinson, D., & Cheers, B. (2008). *Working with communities in health and human services*. Oxford University Press.

https://researchonline.jcu.edu.au/29462/1/29462_Taylor_et_al_2008_Front_Pages.pdf

¹⁹⁶ Bourke, L., Humphreys, J. S., Wakerman, J., & Taylor, J. (2010). From 'problem-describing' to 'problem-solving': Challenging the 'deficit' view of remote and rural health. *Australian Journal of Rural Health*, 18(5), 205-209.

¹⁹⁷ Kennedy, A., Latham, A., McKay, C., Adams, J., Kaspers, S., Cotton, J., & Brumby, S. (2021). Rapid Review: Agriculture-dependent Community Resilience. https://farmerhealth.org.au/wpcontent/uploads/2022/03/20220318_Rapid-Review_Ag-Resilient-Community-Resilience_Final-Report_with-funding-acknowledgement.pdf

¹⁹⁸ Farmer, J., Taylor, J., Stewart, E., & Kenny, A. (2017). Citizen participation in health services coproduction: a roadmap for navigating participation types and outcomes. *Australian Journal of Primary Health*, 23(6), 509-515. https://doi.org/10.1071/PY16133#sthash.qz0b7bnH.dpuf ¹⁹⁹ Kennedy, A. J., Maple, M., McKay, K., & Brumby, S. (2021). Suicide and accidental death for Australia's farming families: How context influences individual response. *OMEGA-Journal of death and dying*, *83*(3), 407-425.

²⁰⁰ Farmer, J., Currie, M., Kenny, A., & Munoz, S. A. (2015). An exploration of the longer-term impacts of community participation in rural health services design. *Social Science & Medicine*, 141, 64-71

²⁰¹ Preston, Waugh, H., Larkins, S., & Taylor, J. (2010). Community participation in rural primary health care: Intervention or approach? *Australian Journal of Primary Health*, *16*(1), 4–16. https://doi.org/10.1071/PY09053

²⁰² De Cotta, Knox, J., Farmer, J., White, C., & Davis, H. (2021). Community co-produced mental health initiatives in rural Australia: A scoping review. *The Australian Journal of Rural Health*, *29*(6), 865–878. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ajr.12793</u>

Deloitte.

Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Ltd.

123 Eagle Street, Brisbane, QLD 4000

Phone: +61 7 3308 7000

web: webenquiry@deloitte.com.au

Deloitte Access Economics is Australia's pre-eminent economics advisory practice and a member of Deloitte's global economics group. For more information, please visit our website: www.deloitte-access-economics

Deloitte refers to one or more of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited ("DTTL"), its global network of member firms, and their related entities. DTTL (also referred to as "Deloitte Global") and each of its member firms and their affiliated entities are legally separate and independent entities. DTTL does not provide services to clients. Please see www.deloitte.com/about to learn more.

Deloitte is a leading global provider of audit and assurance, consulting, financial advisory, risk advisory, tax and related services. Our network of member firms in more than 150 countries and territories serves four out of five Fortune Global 500[®] companies. Learn how Deloitte's approximately 286,000 people make an impact that matters at www.deloitte.com.

Deloitte Asia Pacific

Deloitte Asia Pacific Limited is a company limited by guarantee and a member firm of DTTL. Members of Deloitte Asia Pacific Limited and their related entities provide services in Australia, Brunei Darussalam, Cambodia, East Timor, Federated States of Micronesia, Guam, Indonesia, Japan, Laos, Malaysia, Mongolia, Myanmar, New Zealand, Palau, Papua New Guinea, Singapore, Thailand, The Marshall Islands, The Northern Mariana Islands, The People's Republic of China (incl. Hong Kong SAR and Macau SAR), The Philippines and Vietnam, in each of which operations are conducted by separate and independent legal entities.

Deloitte Australia

In Australia, the Deloitte Network member is the Australian partnership of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu. As one of Australia's leading professional services firms. Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu and its affiliates provide audit, tax, consulting, and financial advisory services through approximately 8000 people across the country. Focused on the creation of value and growth, and known as an employer of choice for innovative human resources programs, we are dedicated to helping our clients and our people excel. For more information, please visit our web site at https://www2.deloitte.com/au/en.html.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.

Member of Deloitte Asia Pacific Limited and the Deloitte Network.

©2022 Deloitte Access Economics. Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu